

Title	Modeling Robot Hand Touch Behaviors to Express Emotions
Author(s)	Zheng, Xiqian
Citation	大阪大学, 2022, 博士論文
Version Type	VoR
URL	https://doi.org/10.18910/89652
rights	
Note	

The University of Osaka Institutional Knowledge Archive : OUKA

https://ir.library.osaka-u.ac.jp/

The University of Osaka

Modeling Robot Hand Touch Behaviors to Express Emotions

Xiqian Zheng

SEPTEMBER 2022

Modeling Robot Hand Touch Behaviors to Express Emotions

A dissertation submitted to THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING SCIENCE OSAKA UNIVERSITY in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN ENGINEERING

BY

Xiqian Zheng

SEPTEMBER 2022

Abstract

This thesis presents a series of works of design methodologies for a robot to use hand touch proactively to naturally convey various emotions. For the robot to express emotions in human-robot interactions (HRI), current social robots generally rely on four expression modalities: facial expression, speech, gesture, and tactile stimulation. Among these four modalities, the tactile approach is the least explored. Especially, past tactile research mainly focused on touch interactions from human to robot, and almost none explored hand touch from robot to human. As social robots are expected to provide human-like social utilities, and human social touch not only can intensify the conveyed emotions, but also play a critical role in human's psychological development, it is important to make social robots capable of performing social touch proactively. Therefore, the goal of this thesis is to explore how to design a robot's hand touch behaviors to physically touch people and express various emotions more strongly and naturally than using its facial expression, speech, and gesture.

The first study explored how to emulate the fine movements of the human hand and replicate the social touch in an robot. This help to set the design approach for creating social touch for robots. By reviewing the work on human social touch, I focus on hand-to-hand touch behaviors as it is a general approach to expressing emotions. I decomposed human's hand touch behaviors and select three most impactful hand touch characteristics, *length*, *type*, and *part*. Then I selected commonly used emotions in social HRI, i.e., happiness, and its counterpart emotion, i.e., sadness borrowing Ekman's definitions, as the goal for the robot to express through touch. I designed two behavior variants for each characteristic and map them to the two emotions from the arousal/valence perspective. I experimented and the results showed that the touch *length* and its *type* are useful to change the perceived strengths and the naturalness of the expressed emotions based on the arousal/valence perspective, while the*part* did not fit such perspective assumptions. Finally, our results suggest that a brief "pat" and a longer "contact" by using the robot's fingers are better combinations to express happy and sad emotions with our robot respectively.

The second study extended the idea that social touch is to intensify emotional communication by exploring how to convey intimacy through touch. By referencing how humans use touch to how intimacy, I introduced a new touch characteristic *place*, i.e. where the robot should touch. Combining with most impactful touch characteristics *type* from the first study, I verified their effects on the perceived intimacy by expressing the common emotion, i.e. happiness. Our results showed that the touch *type* is useful to change the perceived intimacy, although the touch *place* did not show significant effects. I then investigated the perceived intimacy of the other two touch characteristics, *length* and *part*. The results showed that the touch *length* did not show significant effects. Finally, our results suggested that patting by fingers is a better combination to express intimacy with the robot.

The third study tackled the hand touch design from a different angle, i.e., selecting appropriate touching timing in context with interaction scenarios. While I have laid down the foundation of combing characteristics to design various hand touches, the goal of this thesis is to help robots express emotions through touch. And without the context and scenario, no emotion can be properly expressed. Therefore, I took a novel approach by using probability modeling. Firstly, I chose heartwarming and horror video clips as emotional stimuli and designed a video-watching scenario to make the robot touch participants at the appropriate time. I conducted a data collection experiment with participants identifying appropriate touch timing and duration relative to a video's climax. From the collected data, I modeled touch timing and duration by fitting them to probabilistic models. Results indicated that participants preferred a touch timing before and after a climax for horror and heartwarming videos respectively. Then, I implemented the best-fitted models to decide on touch timings and conducted a verification experiment. The results showed that touch timing before the climax received better evaluation than touch timing after it for both horror and heartwarming videos. This study demonstrated that appropriate touch timing could help emotional expression and provide new approaches to designing robot hand touch behaviors.

Contents

Co	ontent	ts	i
1	Intro	oduction	1
	1.1	Emotional tactile communication is both unique and important	1
	1.2	Robot social touch	3
	1.3	Design robot hand touch to convey emotions	4
	1.4	General approach	5
	1.5	Organization of chapters	6
2	Desi	on Hand Touch to Express Basic Emotions	9
-	2.1	Introduction	9
	2.2	Robot setup	0
	2.3	Emotions: happiness and sadness	1
	2.4	Touch design	2
		2.4.1 Length	3
		2.4.2 Type	5
		2.4.3 Part	5
	2.5	Experiment	5
		2.5.1 Hypotheses and Predictions	5
		2.5.2 Participants	7
		2.5.3 Conditions	7
		2.5.4 Procedure	8
		2.5.5 Measurements	8
	2.6	Results and analysis	9
		2.6.1 Analysis on strength impression	9
		2.6.2 Analysis on naturalness impression	9
		2.6.3 Verification of prediction 1 on touch length 2	20
		2.6.4 Verification of prediction 2 on touch type 2	2
		2.6.5 Verification of prediction 3 on touch part 2	2
		2.6.6 No gender effects	23
		2.6.7 Additional analysis	23

	2.7	Discussion	5
		2.7.1 Design implications	5
		2.7.2 Different touch characteristics	27
		2.7.3 Expressing other emotions	7
		2.7.4 Gender, appearance, and hand Shape Effects 2	8
3	Exp	ress Intimacy Through Touch 2	9
	3.1	Introduction	9
	3.2	Related Work	1
	3.3	Emotion and touch settings	1
	3.4	Robot setup	2
	3.5	Touch characteristics: type and place	2
		3.5.1 Type of touch	3
		3.5.2 Place of touch	3
	3.6	Experiment on type and place	4
		3.6.1 Participants	4
		3.6.2 Conditions	4
		3.6.3 Procedure	4
		3.6.4 Measurement	5
		3.6.5 Results	6
		3.6.6 Discussion about touch and place	7
		3.6.7 Different touch characteristics on a pat behavior 3	7
	3.7	Second experiment on length and touch-part	8
		3.7.1 Conditions	8
		3.7.2 Results	9
		3.7.3 Discussion about touch length and touch part 3	9
	3.8	Conclusion	1
		3.8.1 Limitations	.2
4	Moo	leling Touch Timing with Context 4	3
	4.1	Introduction	.3
	4.2	Related work	4
	4.3	Target emotions, robot and touch behavior	4
		4.3.1 Experiment setup and target emotions 4	4
		4.3.2 Robot setup	.5
		4.3.3 Touch behavior design	.5
	4.4	Data collection	6
		4.4.1 Overview	6
		4.4.2 Procedure	.7
		4.4.3 Participant	-8
	4.5	Hypotheses and predictions	-8

ii

	4.6	Data ar	nalysis	49
		4.6.1	Analysis of t_{climax} , and t_{touch} for each video	49
		4.6.2	Analysis of Δt_{start} , and $\Delta t \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	50
		4.6.3	Modeling grip timing	52
		4.6.4	Modeling touch duration	53
	4.7	Implem	nentation and verification	55
		4.7.1	Hypotheses and predictions	57
		4.7.2	System setup	57
		4.7.3	Participants	58
		4.7.4	Conditions	58
		4.7.5	Measurements	59
		4.7.6	Procedure	60
	4.8	Result		60
		4.8.1	Manipulation check	60
		4.8.2	Verification of predictions 1 and 2	61
		4.8.3	Verification of prediction 3	62
	4.9	Discuss	sion	63
		4.9.1	Model validity	63
		4.9.2	Design implications	64
		4.9.3	Different modalities and touch characteristics	65
		4.9.4	Gender and appearance effects	66
		4.9.5	Other limitations	66
5	Gen	eral Dis	cussion	67
	5.1	Possibl	e applications	67
		5.1.1	Enriching human-robot interactions	67
		5.1.2	Improving robot social utility by providing sooth-	
			ing touch	67
	5.2	Limitat	ion	68
	5.3	Discuss	sions	69
		5.3.1	Physically presented robot vs. virtual agent	69
		5.3.2	Sensing technologies	70
		5.3.3	Implementations touch behaviors to other types of	
			robot	70
		5.3.4	Embedding touch interactions in long-term scenarios	71
6	Con	clusion		73
	6.1	Conclu	sion	73
	6.2	Future	Work	74
		6.2.1	Design robot-compatible touch interactions	74
		6.2.2	Multi-modailty touch interaction design	74

iv			CONTEN	NTS
	6.2.3	Context-aware emotional touch		75
Ackno	owledgme	ents		77
Relate	ed Public	ations		79
Biblio	graphy			81

Chapter 1

Introduction

Due to the advance in daily environments of socially intelligent robots that perform such services as physical and mental health support [1, 2, 3], education [4, 5, 6], and companionship [7, 8, 9], representing the emotions of robots is critical for achieving more natural and acceptable interactions with ordinary people. Although robots do not process the biological mechanism for generating emotions, at least from the organic beings' perspective, it is possible to emulate human-like behaviors that allow robot users to perceive emotions from them.

Humans express emotions through various communication modalities, linguistic, visual, aural, etc. [10], which can be used to design emotional communication methods for social robots. These modalities are consolidated into four major channels: facial expression, speech, gesture, and tactile stimulation. The first three communication channels have received much attention in the research community over the past 20 years. However, while emotional tactile stimulation is intrinsically unique compared to the other three modalities, it received much less attention.

1.1 Emotional tactile communication is both unique and important

In social robotics, facial expression can be considered the earliest research area. The famous Kismet robot [11] has proven how simple, yet effective



Figure 1.1: Robot COZMO, its flat LED screen can display rich facial expressions. But users can quickly become used to its exaggerated expressions. (Image downloaded from https://bit.ly/3MLEmeT)

facial expression could be for robots to convey various emotions. Following that, many of the robotic products later developed in research and industry communities demonstrate repeatedly that even a simple LED screen could become an effective channel to display various facial expressions, like that of the COZMO robot (fig. 1.1). However, while simple and direct, facial expressions can only convey a limited emotional intensity and more exaggerated facial expressions often lead to uncanny effects [12]. That is, if the robot wants to convey stronger emotions, facial expressions are not enough.

As the speech synthesizer and speech-to-text technology matured from the 1990s [13], designers were able to make speech available for social robots. This is a powerful channel to exchange information but generally falls short in emotional expression. Only until perhaps the early 2000s did research on emotional expression through speech start to gain attention [14]. One of the technical difficulties in emotional speech is that it is hard to simulate human-like vocal prosody, e.g., pitches, tones, etc. [15]. Another method to embed emotion is through the context of the speech [16], but heavily relies on scenario design. And if language is not the concern, it is possible to use non-linguistic utterances to convey basic emotions [17]. However, synthesized speech is less effective to convey emotions not only due to technical limitations, but also suffer the vagueness of expressing the intended emotions by itself [15, 17]. It works better as a supplement to facial expression.

Gesture is another method to display emotions. For virtual agents, it is much easier to design complex and subtle postures. While for physical robots, the available postures are limited by both the robot's physical structure and its controlling mechanism [18]. Posture has the same problem as speech and should also be considered as a supplement to facial expression.

Lastly, tactile stimulation is unique compared to the other three modalities. Firstly, it requires physical contact and thus the robot must be physically presented in the same space as its users. Secondly, it could provide psychological benefits like reducing stress or lowering heart rate [19, 20], which can rarely be achieved by other modalities. Thirdly, it is a more universal and accessible communication channel [21]. In fact, looking back from a biological and psychological perspective, tactile sensory is the earliest sensation developed in birds and mammals [22]. Inadequate touch stimuli in human infants and early years of childhood can lead to impaired growth and cognitive development [23]. On the other hand, proactive touch stimuli have proved to be very effective in psychotherapy [24] and can provide various health benefits like treating hypersensitivity, pain and other mechanosensory disorders [25].

1.2 Robot social touch

When referring to touch behaviors to express emotions in human-human interactions, the word "affective touch" is used. affective touch can be defined as tactile processing with a hedonistic or emotional component [26] and CT fibers are likely to convey this component [27, 28]. In comparison to the "non-affective" touch, affective touch can evoke different brain responses and is an effective way to communicate emotions and create social bonds [29].

The concept of "affective touch" has been used in social robotic research to enrich human-robot interactions [30, 31]. In these researches, most touch behaviors focused on hugging or contact with the robot acting as the receiving end of the touch [32]. In other works, researchers use the word "social touch" [33, 34, 35, 36], to describe the touch behaviors performed from

robots to humans. According to Sawabe [36], the definition of social touch is occurring between individuals and used to ease interpersonal communication and express personal feelings for other people. If used in social HRI, we can say that social touch from robot to human is to ease human-robot communication and help express robot feelings toward other people.

1.3 Design robot hand touch to convey emotions

In human-human touch interactions, one of the most common channels is hand-touch [37]. Hand touches, i.e. caress, stroke, etc., can provide unique social utilities like intensifying emotional display for showing social bonds between couples [38] or provide positive psychological effects like reducing feelings of social exclusion [39].

Despite the importance of touch as a communication modality, only until recent years that robotics researchers started to pay attention to human-robot touch interactions [40, 41, 32, 42, 19]. However, even though these studies identified the positive effects of a robot's touch, appropriate hand touch design remains unknown. More importantly, past studies generally focused on human-robot touch interaction from humans to robots, but overlooked touches from robots to people. As a result, we lack the knowledge to design and implement appropriate hand touch behaviors to express emotions.

Given the lack of research regarding the methodology for designing hand touch behaviors for robots, the goal of this thesis is to explore how we can design a robot's hand touch behaviors to express emotions. Working towards the goal, it can be summarized into three research objectives:

- 1. To decompose human hand touch behaviors and identify touch characteristics that can be used to design robot hand touch.
- 2. To evaluate the effectiveness of designed robot hand touch to convey emotions.
- 3. To verify the feasibility of implementing the hand touch behaviors in the context of emotional scenarios.

Therefore, I layout three research questions that are covered sequentially in three studies:



Figure 1.2: Overview of android ERICA

- 1. How to design human-like hand touch behaviors for a robot to express basic emotions?
- 2. Could the robot hand touch behaviors intensify the expressed emotions, i.e., make people feel intimacy?
- 3. How to implement the touch behaviors to express different emotions in the context of a scenario?

1.4 General approach

This thesis used Android ERICA [43] to develop touch behaviors. ER-ICA is an advanced android with a feminine appearance and sophisticated mechanical structures that are capable of human-like movements (fig. 1.2). She can seamlessly perform human-like facial expressions and gestures, and has a speech synthesizer to speak in both Japanese or English with feminine human-like voices. She has silicon skin that is soft and somewhat feels like human skin if ignoring the fact that her skin is cold.

All studies in this thesis started by referring to corresponding human touch behaviors or human-human interaction norms. Because of this, it is advantageous to use an android as a research platform. The android made it straightforward to emulate human touch behaviors because we could directly apply the touch characteristics to design her touch behaviors. Her ability to use all four modalities made it easier to evaluate the naturalness and strength of her touch behaviors in comparison to her facial expressions, speech, or gestures. Her arm is flexible enough and her movement torque is small so that it is safe for her to directly make physical contact with experiment participants without worrying about causing injuries.

To convey emotions through touch, we took the psychological constructionism approach [44] by combining basic elements, i.e., touch characteristics, to construct touch behaviors that are effective for different emotions. We took the widely used Russell's circumplex model [45] in social HRI research as the base psychological model for decomposing behavior variants for each touch characteristic.

1.5 Organization of chapters

The remainder of this thesis is structured as follows:

Chapter 2 presents the first study, in which three touch characteristics, i.e., *type*, *part*, and *length*, of using the android's hand to proactively touch human participants are explored. These touch characteristics are combined to design different touch behaviors and are evaluated in their strength and naturalness in expressing the two most commonly used emotions in social HRI, i.e., happy and sad. Finally, the data are analyzed to show if the touch behaviors can intensify the expressed emotions and which combinations of touch characteristics are appropriate to express what emotions.

Chapter 3 presents the second study, in which we continue using the touch characteristics designed in the first study to explore how can the android express intimacy through hand touch. We investigated a new touch characteristic, i.e., *place*, and explores the effects of these four touch characteristics on perceived intimacy from participants touched by our android with an intention to convey happy emotion. The data are analyzed to find out which touch characteristics are effective to express intimacy in hand touch interactions.

Chapter 4 presents the third study, in which video-watching interaction scenarios are constructed to verify implementation methods under a more realistic situation. With carefully selected and edited commercial video clips acting as emotional stimuli, participants are given the chance to watch the video clips with our android while the android proactively touches the participants. This study consists of two parts. In the first part, participants' expectations regarding the appropriate touch timing are collected. The data is used to build probability models which are used to decide touch timing in reacting to different emotional stimuli. Then in the second part, these models are implemented to help the android decides touch timing when the android proactively touches the participants in video-watching scenarios. The result is analyzed to verify the feasibility of using these behavior models and the appropriateness of touch timing in conveying different emotions.

Chapter 5 presents the two possible scenarios to apply robot hand touch behaviors. Then this chapter presents the limitation, followed by the discussion and my reflections on the work of this thesis.

Finally, Chapter 6 concludes this thesis in relation to the research objectives, and directions for future research.

Chapter 2

Design Hand Touch to Express Basic Emotions

2.1 Introduction

Touch is an essential factor in emotional communication for human beings in conjunction with facial expressions and language. Various human science literature has revealed how touch interactions are used between people [46, 47, 48] and how touch shapes emotions [49, 50, 51]. The positive and negative effects of touch interactions have also been broadly investigated, for instance, its importance for human well-being [20, 52, 53]. To understand the relationship between touch and conveyed emotions, Hertenstein et al. conducted a data collection with touch-type and touched-part and different emotions (Ekman's emotions [54, 55] and prosocial emotions [56]) and proposed a touch-emotional map [57]. CT afferent research perspectives focused on mechanisms for processing affective touch and effects of them, e.g., researchers investigated the brain regions involved in the perceptions of CT-supported affective touch [58, 59].

However, even if these studies identified the positive effects of a robot's touch, appropriate touch design remains unknown for expressing a robot's emotions toward people. In other words, past studies generally focused on human-robot touch interaction from people to robots and overlooked touches from robots to people in emotional interaction contexts [60, 61, 30]. Other work described a tactile-emotional map in human-human interaction [57] as well as human-robot interaction in the context of touching from peo-

ple to robots [31, 62, 63] and reported that the touch situation contexts (e.g., emotions) complicate appropriate touch styles. Although several past studies focused on touch-speed characteristics, i.e. CT-optimal touch (around 3 5 cm/s) [64, 65, 66], they did not report any detailed effects of such major touch characteristics as length and concentrated less on the design guide-lines for a robot's touch interaction scheme.

One critical question remains: what kinds of touch characteristics of robots effectively match a robot's emotional expressions? When we touch another person, depending on the emotions we hope to convey, we often implicitly use different characteristics: a short/long touch, contacting/patting, and/or touching by fingers/hand. For instance, a caregiver may use touch behaviors to express emotions and/or empathy when he is interacting with seniors. If social robots are used in such situations, they must choose appropriate touch characteristics to match the emotions they are going to express.

This study serves as a first step to understanding the relationships between touch characteristics and emotions in human-robot touch interactions. I investigated the relationship among three kinds of touch characteristics (length, type, and part) from an arousal/valence perspective and two emotions (happiness and sadness, which is a typical emotion pair in humanrobot interaction contexts to express positive and negative responses) based on the definitions of Ekman's six basic emotions [55]. I experimented with an android named ERICA who has a feminine, human-like appearance in Fig. 2.1. Our study answers the following question:

• What combinations among touch characteristics are appropriate to express happy/sad emotions?

2.2 Robot setup

To investigate the relationships between the expressed emotions and touch characteristics, I need a robot that can express emotion by its voice and facial expressions. It also needs enough degree of freedoms (DOFs) in its arms to touch people with different touch characteristics. Based on these requirements, I chose a robot with a human-like appearance to express emotions by facial expressions and its voice as well as its arms to touch people in various ways. For the rest of this thesis, I will always use ERICA as the robot for experiments.



Figure 2.1: ERICA's touch interaction and happy/sad facial expressions.

The android ERICA [43] has a feminine appearance and the capability to express human-like facial expressions. She has three DOFs in her torso and ten in each of her arms. With the two DOFs on each of her wrists and the three on her palms, she can touch people with several touch characteristics. She uses an open-loop movement control system and can update each of her actuator target positions every 50 milliseconds. Even though her silicon-based skin appears very human-like, unfortunately, her touch feels different from human skin. I put gloves on her hands to avoid mismatched impressions between her appearance and the feeling of her touch. Figure 1 shows ERICA's facial expressions for happy and sad emotions. I also prepared corresponding fillers and sentences to express her emotions. For instance, when she expresses a happy emotion, she laughs and says (in Japanese) "I'm really happy." Voice cues are critical for the cognitive representations of the facial expressions of emotions in adults [67]. The facial expressions and voice cues are synchronized with the start timing of the touch behaviors. For the speech synthesis function, I used HOYA text-tospeech software (http://voicetext.jp/) that provides her with rich, human-like Japanese speech.

2.3 Emotions: happiness and sadness

Emotional expression is an essential factor for social robots to build friendly relationships with interacting people. In fact, several past studies investigated the positive effects of a robot's emotional expressions, including facial expressions, body gestures, and/or speech [68, 69, 70, 71, 72, 73]. In

this context, showing positive emotions (typically happiness) is one basic interaction strategy for such robots in daily environments for friendly interactions. For example, past studies designed robots that expressed happiness to build relationships with people in long-term interaction settings [74, 75]. Based on these reasons, I focused on the relationships among touch characteristics with which robots more strongly and naturally express happy emotions.

I simultaneously focused on sad emotions because happy and sad emotions are considered a pair of bipolar emotions based on Russell's circumplex model of affect [45]. In other words, these two emotions have opposite arouse/valence aspects (happy: high arousal and valence, sad: low arousal and valence). From the perspective of HRI design, sad emotions are typically used as negative emotions [71, 72, 73]. In fact, expressing sadness has richer application scenarios such as showing empathy [76].

I focused on just two (instead of all six) of Ekman's basic emotions for two reasons: 1) comparing all six emotions combined with all the permutations of touch characteristics would greatly complicate our analysis, and 2) happiness and sadness are the most typical emotions used in designing human-robot interactions, and the scenarios that use the remaining four are situational and less frequent. For example, anger is another candidate emotion to replace sadness based on Russell's model; however, in the context of current HRI applications, anger is probably less common than sadness. Based on these reasons, I focused on happy and sad emotion pairs in our study.

2.4 Touch design

In human-human interaction, people can touch another person to express emotions. A past study investigated the relationship-specific maps of body regions where social touch is allowed and reported that touching the hands of another person is acceptable regardless of their relationship [76]. Another study investigated the body locations touched by participants to convey different emotions and concluded that they touched the hands/forearms to express happiness and the hand/shoulders to express sadness [57]. From a different perspective, another study concluded that participants mainly touched hands/forearms for both happy/sad emotions with robots [31, 62]. These differences remain unclear. Since all studies suggested that touching the hand commonly expresses happy/sad emotions and that the hand is an appropriate location for social touching, I chose a participant's hand as a robot's touch target.

To guarantee that all the participants experienced the same interactions with identical touch behaviors, I positioned them next to the robot as shown in Fig.2.1, allowing them to easily observe its facial expressions as well as its touching behaviors. I placed markers on a table to indicate where the participants should put their palms and forearms. I asked them to keep their right hands and arms on those markers when ERICA did her touch behaviors.

To change the perceived strength and naturalness of the emotions expressed by a robot, I focused on touch characteristics that can show different levels of arousal/valence. For example, a touch that expresses a high arousal/valence impression is more natural for expressing a happy emotion with a stronger impression. Although many other touch characteristics resemble the reasons for selecting emotions (i.e. difficulties in comparing large numbers), I investigated three kinds of related touch characteristeristics: length, type, and part (Fig. 2.2). All three items show different arousal/valence aspects.

2.4.1 Length

A past study reported that participants perceived a longer touch as a significantly negative valence perspective [34]. On the other hand, to the best of our knowledge, no past studies in touch interaction directly investigated the effects of touch characteristics on arousal. One past study on emotional expressions for a social robot did report that a gesture's speed influences its perceived arousal, e.g., a fast behavior can express higher arousal than a slow behavior [77]. Another paper [30] reported that the touch duration with high-arousal situations is relatively longer than low-arousal situations, even though the touching target is not a human being. Therefore, based on these considerations, I prepared short and long touches that express high/low arousal/valence feelings from the length perspective. Due to a lack of published references, I conducted a small pilot study within our laboratory and heuristically decided the actual lengths for short and long touches that enable people to feel the differences between them. I used 0.5and 2-second contact durations for the short and long touches as shown in Fig. 2.3.

14CHAPTER 2. DESIGN HAND TOUCH TO EXPRESS BASIC EMOTIONS



Figure 2.2: ERICA's touch behaviors.

2.4.2 Type

Type of touch: A past study reported that participants felt high arousal and valence with more pulses in the touch stimuli [76]. Another work reported that a patting gesture showed more aroused emotion than contact without movement [30]. I assumed that a simple contact (Fig. 2.3) is a single-pulse type, and a pat-like touch (Fig. 2.4) is a multi-pulse type. Therefore, I pre-pared contact and pat touches that express high/low arousal/valence feelings in the type perspective. I also heuristically determined a 50-millisecond stay time for short-pat touches and a 250-millisecond stay time for long-pat touches (Fig. 2.4).

2.4.3 Part

Part of touch: Although people use different body parts to make contact and express meaning [56, 78], e.g., hands, elbows, upper torso, etc., they are less focused on comparing arousal/valence perspectives. However, a previous study focused on the intensity of the touch stimuli [76] and reported that a high intensity showed a greater arousal than a low intensity without any valence significance. Another past study reported that the intensity of the aroused pats is stronger than relaxed pats [30]. In this study, I changed the size of area and the total touch pressure to show different touch intensities, i.e., using hand and finger (Fig. 2.2).

2.5 Experiment

2.5.1 Hypotheses and Predictions

People can select appropriate touch characteristics that match their own emotions with which they convey their feelings more strongly and naturally and achieve smooth interaction with others. In human-robot interaction, expressing such typical emotions as happiness and sadness are also important to build smooth interactions and relationships with people. If a robot's touch behaviors match the emotions being expressed (as designed from an arousal/valence perspective), their perceived strength and naturalness (i.e. happy and sad) from people will increase. Based on these considerations, I



Figure 2.3: ERICA's touch behavior design in touch condition.



Figure 2.4: ERICA's touch behavior design in pat condition.

made the following three hypotheses about the relationships between emotions and touch characteristics.

- **Prediction 1**: When ERICA expresses a happy emotion, a short touch will be perceived as stronger and more natural than a long touch. When she expresses a sad emotion, a long touch is perceived as stronger and more natural than a short touch.
- **Prediction 2**: When ERICA expresses a happy emotion, a pat type touch will be perceived as stronger and more natural than a contact-type touch. When she expresses a sad emotion, the contact-type touch will be perceived as stronger and more natural than the pat-type touch.
- **Prediction 3**: When ERICA expresses a happy emotion, a finger touch will be perceived as stronger and more natural than a hand touch. When she expresses a sad emotion, a hand touch will be perceived as stronger and more natural than a finger touch.

2.5.2 Participants

Twenty-two native Japanese (11 females and 11 males whose ages ranged from 19 to 39 and averaged 29.0) participated in our experiment. They were recruited from commercially available lists to provide a wide range of backgrounds and lifestyles. None had ever interacted with an android that touched them.

2.5.3 Conditions

This study had a within-participant experiment design, i.e., each participant experienced all the combinations (16 trials) of the touch characteristics.

- Emotion factor: happy and sad (Section 2.3).
- Length factor: short and long (Section 2.4.1).
- Type factor: contact and pat (Section 2.4.2).
- Part factor: hand and finger (Section 2.4.3).

2.5.4 Procedure

Before the experiment, the participants were given a brief description of its purpose and procedure. This research was approved by our institution's ethics committee for studies involving human participants. Written, informed consent was obtained from all of them.

First, I explained that the android expresses specific emotions with a touch, facial expressions, and speech. The participants sat next to ERICA on her left (Fig. 2.1). Then I calibrated the table markers to reproduce identical touch behaviors for all the participants. At the beginning of the experiment, ERICA greeted them and briefly introduced its purpose and procedure from her own perspective: thanking them for helping her collect data to improve her interpersonal-touching ability. Then she told them that she would randomly select an emotion and express it with different touch behaviors and asked the participants to compare its strength and naturalness to baseline conditions.

First, ERICA randomly selected one of the two emotions, only used facial expressions and a set of fillers and sentences to express that emotion (i.e., happiness or sadness without any touching), and identified that this was the baseline condition. Then she randomly selected one of the eight touch behaviors and expressed an emotion by touch and the same facial expression and the set of fillers and sentences. After experiencing ERICA's emotional expression combined with a touch, the participants completed questions (Section 2.5.5). ERICA repeated the above procedure until the participant experienced both emotions. The orders of the touch behaviors and emotions were counterbalanced.

2.5.5 Measurements

To compare and investigate the perceived emotional impressions from ER-ICA's emotional expressions with a touch to the baseline (i.e., without touching), I asked the participants to compare two aspects, strength ("degree of strength of the perceived emotion through the android's behaviors") and naturalness ("degree of naturalness of the touch behavior to express the emotion") on questions to the baseline condition, which I evaluated on a 1 to 7 point scale. Directly in front of the participant, I put a computer on another desk with a program that displayed a question each time ERICA finished a touch behavior (Fig. 2.5).

🔬 Erica Touch Experiment								- 🗆 ×
		Р	lease give your imp	pression about ERI	CA's disgust emotio	n		
How strong do you feel	ERICA's emotion co	mparing to base conditi	oin?					
Very weak compare to baseline	○ -3	○ -2	0 -1	0 0	0 1	2	0 3	Very strong compare to baseline
How nature do you Jeel	ERICA expressed n	r emotion?						
Very unnatural	0 1	0 2	0 3	Å	0 5	0 6	0 7	Very natural
				Continue				
				continue				

Figure 2.5: The user interface of the interactive questionnaire. It should be noticed that in the actual experiment, questions were asked in Japanese.

2.6 Results and analysis

2.6.1 Analysis on strength impression

I conducted a four-factor mixed ANOVA for each scale on length, type, part, and emotion for the strength impressions. For the sphericity of the analysis, note that since the number of the levels of the repeated measures is two, sphericity has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effects in the type factor (F(1,21)=5.143, p=.034, partial $\eta 2$ =.374) and in the part factor (F(1,21)=10.337, p=.004, partial $\eta 2$ =.330). I also identified the simple interaction effects between emotion and length (F(1,21)=15,717, p=.001, partial $\eta 2$ =.428) and emotion and type (F(1,21)=22.066, p=.001, partial $\eta 2$ =.512). No other simple main and interaction effects were significant (Table 2.1). To verify our predictions, I conducted a multiple comparison of the interaction effects.

2.6.2 Analysis on naturalness impression

I also conducted a four-factor mixed ANOVA for each scale on length, type, part, and emotion for the naturalness impressions. I identified the



Figure 2.6: Average values of strength (a) and naturalness (b) of touch length and emotion factors.

significant main effects in the part factor (F(1,21)=49.941, p=.001, partial η 2=.704) and the simple interaction effects between emotion and length (F(1,21)=14.384, p=.001, partial η 2=.407) and emotion and type (F(1,21)=28.453, p=.001, partial η 2=.575). No other simple main and interaction effects were significant (Table 2.2). To verify our predictions, I conducted a multiple comparison of the interaction effects.

2.6.3 Verification of prediction 1 on touch length

In our analysis of the strength and naturalness impressions, I found interaction effects between emotions and length. Therefore, I conducted multiple comparisons with the Bonferroni method of the simple main effects and identified significant differences in both the strength and naturalness impressions (Fig. 2.6). For strength, I found significant differences in happy with short > long (p =.022) and sad with long > short (p =.030). For naturalness, I found significant differences in happy with short > long (p =.008) and sad with long > short (p =.006). Therefore, prediction 1 was supported: short was appropriate for happy emotions, and long was appropriate for sad emotions.

Source	p
Length(L)	0.877
Type(T)	0.034
Part(P)	0.004
Emotion(E)	0.868
L*T	0.406
L*P	0.713
L*E	0.001
T*P	0.409
T*E	0.001
P*E	0.649
L*T*P	0.926
L*T*E	0.530
L*P*E	0.943
T*P*E	0.441
L*T*P*E	0.626

Table 2.1: Statistical results of strength impression (bold indicates the p-value less than 0.5)

Table 2.2: Statistical results of naturalness impression (bold indicates the p-value less than 0.5)

Source	p
Length(L)	0.835
Type(T)	0.086
Part(P)	0.001
Emotion(E)	0.656
L*T	0.883
L*P	0.318
L*E	0.001
T*P	0.494
T*E	0.001
P*E	0.331
L*T*P	0.316
L*T*E	0.767
L*P*E	0.838
T*P*E	0.762
L*T*P*E	0.334



Figure 2.7: Average values of strength (a) and naturalness (b) of touch type and emotion factors.

2.6.4 Verification of prediction 2 on touch type

In our analysis of the strength and naturalness impressions, I also found interaction effects between emotions and type. Therefore, I conducted multiple comparisons with the Bonferroni method of the simple main effects and identified significant differences in both the strength and naturalness impressions (Fig. 2.7 For strength, I found significant differences in happy with pat > contact (p = .012) and sad with contact > pat (p = .001). For naturalness, happy with pat > contact (p = .030), and sad with contact > pat (p = .001). Therefore, prediction 2 was supported; pat was appropriate for happy emotions, and contact was appropriate for sad emotions.

2.6.5 Verification of prediction 3 on touch part

In our analysis of the strength and naturalness impressions, I did not find any interaction effects between emotions and part (Fig. 2.8); I only found a significant difference of the effect in the part factor. Finger touches are better than hand touches for both the happy and sad emotions based on strength and naturalness perspectives (p=.004 and p=.001). Prediction 3 was not supported.



Figure 2.8: Average values of strength (a) and naturalness (b) of touch part and emotion factors.

2.6.6 No gender effects

I conducted a five-factor ANOVA by considering the gender factor. However, our results did not show any significant effects of gender. One possible inference about why there is no significant effect in the gender effects is the toucher's gender (i.e., female-appearance robot). If I conducted the same experiment with a male-type android, gender effects might be apparent due to gender combinations.

2.6.7 Additional analysis

As an additional analysis, I compared the relationships between each combination of touch characteristics and its perceived strength and naturalness. I can see that most touch behaviors have their evaluations exceed the baseline conditions with a few exceptions mainly in the *short-hand-pat* combination in perceived naturalness as shown in Fig. 2.9 and Fig. 2.10. However, I did not compare the effectiveness of each touch characteristics with the baseline.

I conducted a two-tailed binominal test (I classified question results into two classes: strong/natural (5 to 7) or weak/unnatural (1 to 4)) to investi-



Figure 2.9: Perceived strength in each combination of touch characteristics



Figure 2.10: Perceived naturalness in each combination of touch characteristics

gate whether each touch is significantly strong or natural compared to the baseline. Our results showed similar trends to the ANOVA results as shown in Table. 2.3 and Table. 2.4

Our analysis results showed similar trends between the perceived strength and naturalness. Therefore, I investigated the correlation between strength and naturalness (happy: r=0.69, p<.001, sad: r=0.61, p<.001). Although these values show a positive correlation in each emotion, they are not strong (i.e., not larger than .80).

2.7 Discussion

2.7.1 Design implications

Our experimental results showed that choosing appropriate touch characteristics is helpful for designing stronger and more natural touch behaviors for robots that are expressing happy and sad emotions. At least for our robot, ERICA, which has a feminine-like appearance, short patting by fingers and longer contacting by fingers were better touch behaviors for expressing happy and sad emotions compared to contacting by hands. Even if other kinds of robots need touch interaction to show their emotions, the results suggest that touch length and types are more useful than the touch part.

Based on our data analysis, at least two touch characteristics are important: touch length and touch type. Even if hypothesis 3 is not supported, the statistical analysis showed a significant main effect in the part factor for both the strength and naturalness impressions (strength: finger > hand, p=.004, naturalness: finger > hand, p=.001). These results suggest that the touch part (i.e., finger or hand) might not be explained from the aspects of arousal/valence. But an android that is touching with her fingers might be considered more appropriate by the participants based on the results of our experiments.

In a past study that described how people conveyed their emotions to a robot by touch [31], I found several common characteristics with our study. For example, that study reported that the mean duration touch is relatively long in sad emotions. Our study also showed that a longer touch provided stronger and more natural impressions to express sad emotions. Comparing
	/		
Length	Туре	Part	p
Short	Touch	Hand	0.134
Short	Touch	Finger	0.001
Short	Pat	Hand	0.004
Short	Pat	Finger	0.001
Long	Touch	Hand	0.286
Long	Touch	Finger	0.017
Long	Pat	Hand	0.001
Long	Pat	Finger	0.001
Short	Touch	Hand	0.001
Short	Touch	Finger	0.001
Short	Pat	Hand	0.832
Short	Pat	Finger	0.017
Long	Touch	Hand	0.001
Long	Touch	Finger	0.001
Long	Pat	Hand	0.134
Long	Pat	Figner	0.001

Table 2.3: Strength impressions with two-tailed binomial test (bold indicates the p-value less than 0.5)

Table 2.4: Naturalness impressions with two-tailed Binomial test (bold indicates the p-value less than 0.5)

	() ()	-	
Length	Туре	Part	p
Short	Touch	Hand	0.832
Short	Touch	Finger	0.017
Short	Pat	Hand	0.832
Short	Pat	Finger	0.001
Long	Touch	Hand	0.017
Long	Touch	Finger	0.832
Long	Pat	Hand	0.523
Long	Pat	Finger	0.052
Short	Touch	Hand	0.832
Short	Touch	Finger	0.017
Short	Pat	Hand	0.017
Short	Pat	Finger	0.832
Long	Touch	Hand	0.052
Long	Touch	Finger	0.001
Long	Pat	Hand	0.052
Long	Pat	Finger	0.523

the effects of touch characteristics between touches from people and robots might be interesting to investigate how people's perceptions are different toward them.

2.7.2 Different touch characteristics

I focused on three kinds of touch characteristics based on arousal/valence perspectives. However, other kinds of touch characteristics should be considered. In our study, the robot's touches were relatively light for safety considerations, but applying greater strength might be one essential characteristic to express such emotions as anger. Using such other touch behaviors as gripping or stroking is another crucial factor for expressing emotions and should be implemented in future robot touch designs.

Our robot only touched the hand of the participants. Testing people's impressions when they are touched on the forearms, shoulders, or even faces would deepen our understanding of the relationships between touch characteristics and the emotions expressed by robots. Such elements as contact temperature [79] or applied pressure [80] are also critical factors that affect people's perception when they are being touched.

From another perspective, the position relationship between robots and people also have an influence. In this study, participants sat next to the robot where they could easily see its facial expressions and touch behaviors, but in real settings, people can touch others under various positional relationships. Since such relationships also limit the potential touch part and its characteristics, investigating these effects is another interesting future work.

2.7.3 Expressing other emotions

In this study I only focused on happy and sad emotions, because the former is often used in HRI applications [68, 69, 70, 71, 72, 73] and the latter is an contrary emotion following Russell's definition [45]. Comparing the effects of touch characteristics from arousal and valence perspectives might illuminate human-robot touch interaction designs. I did not investigate whether our knowledge is applicable for expressing the other four emotions from Ekman's basic emotions. Social interaction scenarios for using these four emotions in current humanrobot contexts are relatively less significant than the happy and sad emotion pair. However, social robots will need to express more complex feelings to interact with people in daily environments. Thus, investigating the relationships between touch characteristics and all the basic emotions is an interesting future work.

2.7.4 Gender, appearance, and hand Shape Effects

In this study I used an android with a feminine appearance, although humanscience literature argues that perceived gender changes the touch impressions [81, 82]. Since another study also reported that gender influences the perceived impressions of a robot's touch [83], I should address the effects of a robot's gender and appearance before applying our knowledge to other robots. A masculine-looking robot might increase the knowledge's usefulness.

Moreover, our android has hands that resemble human hands. Recent social robots, like Pepper, have human-like hands, but many have a more machine-like appearance and simple-shaped hands like Robovie [84]. Such robots might have difficulty changing the part characteristics (i.e., hand or finger). Moreover, I put gloves on the robot's hands to avoid mismatched impressions between her appearance and the feeling of her touch, because such impressions often produce uncanny valley effects. In touch situations, researchers must consider the uncanny valley effects from movements or touch feelings as well as appearances. Even if the appearances are humanlike, inappropriate movements and touch feelings easily evoke uncanny valley effects and unnatural feelings to interaction with the robot. At a minimum, touch feelings should match the assumption caused by its appearance. Based on these considerations, more knowledge about the combinations of other touch characteristics is needed for designing a robot's touch behaviors in emotional interaction.

Chapter 3

Express Intimacy Through Touch

3.1 Introduction

In the first study, I propose a design method by combining different touch characteristics to construct various hand touch behaviors for our android. By assigning two behavior variants to each touch characteristic and mapping the variant using Russell's arousal/valence circumplex model, those hand touch behaviors can convey happy and sad emotions to human participants. Now I have a fundamental structure of designing robot hand touch to express basic emotions, it is time to verify whether our android's hand touch may have the same social properties like that of humans. When we touch another person, depending on the different level of relationship, we often implicitly use different characteristics such as touch type (e.g., patting, touching, gripping and stroking) as well as touch different body parts. If social robots interact with people that includes touch behaviors in long-term istics to match the perceived relationships with their users.

Indeed, in the first study, I have asked participants for their impressions about our android's touch after the experiment. Many of the participants reflected that some of the touch behaviors were quite intimate. This raised a quite interesting question: if those designed touch behaviors were perceived by our participants as natural and stronger in expressing emotions, they should also be able to deliver a feeling of intimacy with the correct combination of touch characteristics.

Therefore, the second study focusing on the relationships between touch



Figure 3.1: ERICA touches a participant in the experiment.

characteristics and perceived intimacy. Based on the first study, I include a new touch characteristics, i.e., *place*, indicating a human's body part that the android intent to touch, as it is one of the factors that can directly reflect level of intimacy in human-human touch behaviors [81]. I also chose to focus on the touch characteristics *type* which had the most effects from the first study. I conducted an experiment to investigate the effect on perceived intimacy with these two touch characteristics (*type* and *place*) and using the happy emotion from the first study. The result indicated that *place* was not as effective of increasing perceived intimacy as I original presumed. And conducted a second experiment to investigate the other two touch characteristics, *part* and *length*. I continued using the android ERICA (Fig. 3.1). Thus, this study answers the following question:

• What combinations among touch characteristics are appropriate to increase perceived intimacy via touch?

3.2 Related Work

Researching on the social utilities of physical interactions in HRI domain is sparse and are mostly focused on psychological effects. For example, past studies reported that touch interaction with robots and/or huggable devices can attenuate physiological stresses [20, 53, 85, 86]. One other work reports that hug from human to robot can increase perceived intimacy [87]. The problem is that all these studies do not have touch interactions from robot to human, let along using a robot's hand to proactively touch human. Therefore, by following the first study of this thesis, I decided to use the combinations of different touch characteristics to design robot hand touch behaviors and study the relationship between those touch characteristics and perceived intimacy.

3.3 Emotion and touch settings

Firstly, to investigate perceived intimacy of people via robot's touch, I focused on what kind of emotion will be appropriate. Typically the definitions of Ekman's six basic emotions [55] are used to design robot's emotions in human-robot interaction. However, in the context of investigating perceived intimacy, it would be better to focus on positive emotion such as happy because positive emotions and perceived intimacy would be strongly related compared to negative emotions. Based on these reasons, I focused on the relationships between perceived intimacy and touch characteristics with which robots express happy emotion.

About touch settings, in human-human interaction, people can touch a part of another person's body to express emotions. A past study investigated the body locations that were touched by participants to convey different emotions and concluded that they touched the hands/forearms to express happiness [57]. From a different perspective, another study concluded that participants mainly touched hands/forearms for both happy/sad emotions [31]. Based on these considerations, I chose a participant's hand and forearm as the robot's touch targets in this study.

The scenario setup is identical to that of the first study. To guarantee that all the participants experienced the same interactions with identical touch behaviors, I positioned them next to the robot (Fig. 3.1), allowing them to easily observe its facial expressions as well as its touching behaviors. I



Figure 3.2: ERICA's touch and pat touch behaviors.

placed markers on a table to indicate where the participants should put their palms and forearms. I asked them to keep their right hands and arms on those markers when ERICA performed her touch behaviors. The details of the touch characteristics are explained in the following section.

3.4 Robot setup

The robot setup in this second study is identical to the first study.

3.5 Touch characteristics: type and place

To change the perceived intimacy via a robot's touch, I focused on touch characteristics that can show different touch stimuli. Firstly, I investigate two kinds of related touch characteristics first, type and place as shown in Fig. 3.2 and Fig. 3.3, because investigating all possible combinations of touch characteristics would greatly complicate our analysis. Note that because this study include a new touch characteristic *place*, the different *type* of touch behaviors described in the first study has also been adjusted so that the robot would touch different body parts of a human.



Figure 3.3: ERICA's stroke and grip touch behaviors.

3.5.1 Type of touch

A past study reported that participants felt high valence with more pulses in touch stimuli [77]. Assuming that high valence might influence the perceived intimacy, I prepared different kinds of touch based on pulse perspectives: a simple touch is a singlepulse type and a pat-like touch is a multipulse type. In the context of showing intimacy, grip and/or stroke touches might also be useful. In fact, such touch types are used between people who have very close relationships, including lovers, family members, and close friends. Therefore, I prepared four touch types: touch, pat, grip, and stroke. The duration of all the touch behaviors were around two seconds.

3.5.2 Place of touch

Although people express different emotions by touching various body parts [32, 81], e.g., hands, elbows, upper torso, etc., past researches focused less on comparing intimacy perspectives. Since they reported that people mainly touched hands or forearms to convey happiness, I chose hand and forearm as our targets

3.6 Experiment on type and place

In this experiment, I conducted data collection and analyzed the data to answer our research questions: what combinations among touch characteristics are appropriate to increase perceived intimacy via touch. I note that due to the difficulties of complex combinations between all the types and places of touch, I did not predict beforehand which combination is better between them.

3.6.1 Participants

We recruited twenty-two native Japanese (11 females and 11 males whose ages ranged from 19 to 39 and averaged 29.0) through local commercial recruiting website. The participants came with a wide background and none had ever interacted with an android that touched them.

3.6.2 Conditions

I adopted a within-participant experiment design. Each participant was interacted with the android with all the combinations of the touch characteristics (type and place) for a total of eight different touch behaviors.

- **Type**: four different touch types were prepared for the robot to interact with a participant: touch, pat, grip and stroke.
- **Place**: the robot was designed to touch two different body parts of each participants: hand and forearm.

3.6.3 Procedure

Before the experiment, all participants were given a brief introduction about its purpose and procedure and written consents were collected from all of them. This research was approved by our institution's ethics committee for studies involving human participants. At the start of the experiment, participants were asked to sit next to ER-ICA on her left side as shown in Fig. 3.1. I then calibrated the table and markers to make sure that all participants could experience identical touch behaviors from the android. A computer was put in front of the participants with a user interface program prepared on the screen. After calibration, participants were given the instruction to start the experiment by pressing a START button on the computer screen whenever they were ready. Once the button was pressed, the experiment started.

At the beginning of the experiment, ERICA greeted the participant, briefly re-introduced the experiment's purpose and procedure from a first-person perspective, and expressed her thanks for helping her collect intimacy data to improve her interpersonal touching ability. This approach helped participants get accustomed to her social presence. Then, ERICA told them that she would randomly select a touch behavior to perform the touch and asked the participants to compare the perceived intimacy from the touch comparing to a baseline condition.

After ERICA finished her introduction, she told the participants that she would only use facial expression, a filler and a sentence to express the feeling of friendliness as the baseline condition, i.e., without touch interaction. Then, she sequentially selected the touch behaviors that were counterbalanced beforehand. While touching the participants, ERICA used the same facial expression, the filler and the sentence. ERICA then repeated until the participants experienced all eight touch behaviors. The participants were instructed to complete questionnaires on the computer screen right after each touch interaction.

3.6.4 Measurement

In this first experiment, I collected two questionnaire items: perceived intimacy and naturalness for each touch behavior comparing to the baseline condition. A 1 to 7 point scaled were used for evaluating the expression. 1 represents the perceived intimacy/naturalness are much weaker than the baseline, and 7 represents the perceived intimacy/naturalness are much stronger.



Figure 3.4: Questionnaire results about intimacy.

3.6.5 Results

Firstly, I conducted a two-factor mixed ANOVA for each touch characteristics on type and place about perceived intimacy (Fig. 3.4). I identified the significant main effect in the type factor (F(3,63)=3.892, p=.013, partial η 2=.156). I did not identify the significant main effect in the place factor (F(1,621=0.096, p=.759, partial η 2=.005) and the interaction effect (F(3,63)=2.054, p=.115, partial η 2=.089). Multiple comparisons with the Bonferroni method of the simple main effect in the type factor was only significant, pat > touch (p=.010).

Next, I conducted a two-factor mixed ANOVA for each touch characteristics on type and place about perceived naturalness (Fig. 3.5). I identified the significant main effect in the type factor (F(3,63)=5.012, p=.004, partial η 2=.193). I did not identify the significant main effect in the place factor (F(1,621=0.057, p=.814, partial η 2=.003) and the interaction effect (F(3,63)=1.798, p=.157, partial η 2=.079).

Multiple comparisons with the Bonferroni method of the simple main effect in the type factor was only significant, pat > touch (p=.012) and grip > touch (p=.031).



Figure 3.5: Questionnaire results about naturalness.

3.6.6 Discussion about touch and place

The experiment results suggest that the pat behavior is better way to show high intimacy and naturalness compared to touch behavior, and the place of touch would not have significant effects in the context of intimacy and naturalness. There are no significant differences among pat, grip and stroke behaviors, but pat was the only item that had average naturalness higher than the middle value (i.e. 4.0). Based on these results, a use of pat behavior seems appropriate to increase perceived intimacy and naturalness via touch.

These results raise a different question: why a grip and a stroke did not show strong intimacy in this study? One possible answer is a relationship between the robot and participants. Grip and stroke might only be considered appropriate between people who have more intimated relationship. But in this study the participants and the robot did not build such relationships, rather the robot is a stranger for the participants. In such relationship, a grip and a stroke might not be considered natural in touch interaction. In fact, the average naturalness of these behaviors is less than the middle point.

3.6.7 Different touch characteristics on a pat behavior

The experiment results and above discussion makes a new research question about touch characteristics: what kinds of touch characteristics are appropriate to increase perceived intimacy when the robot uses a pat behavior? Because in this study I only investigated the type and the place factors, but other touch characteristics exists, e.g., length of touch or the body part of the robot that used to touch a person, like the robot's hand or fingers, which I will refer as touch-part.

For example, for the touch behaviors described earlier, I fixed the touch length around two seconds to avoid over complexing the variety design of touch behaviors. However, a past study reported that participants perceived a longer touch as a significantly negative valence perspective [76]. Moreover, a previous study focused on the intensity of the touch stimuli [77] and reported that a high intensity showed a greater arousal than a low intensity without any significance about valence. If we changed the touch-part of the robot (e.g., hand or finger), the gross area and the total touch pressure will change and then touch intensities also changed. Such different touch style might change perceived intimacy via robot's touch. To investigate the answer of this new question, we decided to conduct an additional experiment.

3.7 Second experiment on length and touch-part

In this second experiment, I again conducted data collection and analyzed the data to investigate whether length and touch-part have influences to perceived intimacy when the robot used the pat behavior. I fixed the touch place to be the participants' hand, and only used pat behavior based on the first experiment. For this experiment, I follow the same procedure with the same participants of the first experiment. In addition, I use the same measurements to evaluate user impression of *length* and *touch-part* characteristics.

3.7.1 Conditions

I adopted a within-participant experiment design. Each participant was interacted with the android with all the combinations of the touch characteristics, length and touch-part, for a total of four different touches behaviors.

• Length: two different length conditions were prepared for the robot to interact with a participant: short and long. About the short touch, due to a lack of published references, I heuristically decided the actual lengths that enable people to feel the differences between them by



Figure 3.6: ERICA's pat behaviors (palm or fingers)

conducting a small pilot study within our laboratory. I used 0.5 second contact duration for the short touch as explained in Section 2.4.1 (Fig. 2.3). About the long touch, I used the same touch behavior in the first experiment (i.e., two seconds).

• **Touch-Part**: I used the two different touch parts, palm and finger, as explained in Section 2.4.3 (Fig. 3.6).

3.7.2 Results

I conducted a two-factor mixed ANOVA for each touch characteristics on length and touch-part about perceived intimacy (Fig. 3.7). I identified the significant main effects in the touched-part factor (F(1,21)=8.284, p=.002, partial η 2=.381). I did not identify the significant main effect in the length factor (F(1,21)=0.091, p=.766, partial η 2=.004), and the interaction effect (F(1,21)=1.147, p=.296, partial η 2=.052).

I also conducted a two-factor mixed ANOVA for each touch characteristics on length and touched-part about perceived naturalness (Fig. 3.8). I identified the significant main effects in the touched-part factor (F(1,21)=13.776, p=.001, partial η 2=.396). I did not identify the significant main effect in the length factor (F(1,21)=3.415, p=.079, partial η 2=.140), and the interaction effect (F(1,21)=0.287, p=.598, partial η 2=.013).

3.7.3 Discussion about touch length and touch part

The experiment results suggest that the touch-part has significant effect toward perceived intimacy and naturalness when the robot pat the participants' hands. On the other aspect, the length of touch did not show any



Figure 3.7: Questionnaire results on intimacy when robot used *pat* behavior.



Figure 3.8: Questionnaire results on naturalness when robot used *pat* behavior.

significant effects in this study. These results would suggest that one better touch style to show intimacy and naturalness is a pat behavior by using fingers.

These results might support our discussions based on the first experiment; touched by fingers might be more appropriate when the robot is a kind of a stranger for participants, because touched by a palm generally be used between people who have friendlier relationship.

3.8 Conclusion

I investigated the relationship between an android's touch characteristics and its perceived intimacy in the context of expressing typically used emotion (i.e., happy) in human-robot touch interaction to an interacting person. Although human beings often convey emotions by touching others, such knowledge is sparse for designing appropriate touch behaviors for a social robot. Therefore, firstly I selected two kinds of touch characteristics (type and place) and investigated the effects of these characteristics on happy emotion. As a result, I found that a pat behavior is effective to express more intimacy via touch. On the other hand, touch places did not have any significant effect in the context of perceived intimacy.

By considering of the first evaluation analysis, I again conducted an additional experiment to investigate different types of touch characteristics: length and touch-part. As a result, I found that a finger-touch is perceived more intimate compared to a palm-touch. On the other hand, touch length did not have any significant effect in the context of perceived intimacy. Based on these analyses, I concluded that a pat by the fingers are respectively better touch behaviors to be perceived more intimate when the robot expresses happy emotion, at least for our robot, ERICA who has a feminine appearance.

Although I focused on four kinds of touch characteristics, other kinds must also be considered. For example, applying more physical strength while touching is one critical characteristic for greater intimacy. Of course, applying a stronger force introduce safety concerns cues. The contact temperature [79] is another characteristic that might affect people's perception when they are being touched.

3.8.1 Limitations

This study has several limitations. I need to carefully contemplate our analysis results. Since I only used a specific android robot with a female appearance. To generalize our experimental results we must test different types of android robots: different appearances, including gender, age, as well as robots with more robotic appearances such as Pepper and Robovie. Therefore, the knowledge from this study may only be applicable to social robots that are designed for such interactions. Moreover, how people interpret touch behaviors often reflects social status [76], interpersonal relationships, cultural backgrounds, and gender [88]. We need to consider what touch characteristics are commonly accepted or rejected in haptic communication to express emotions.

From another perspective, the realistic feeling of the robot's hand might be critical for a robot with a human-like appearance. In this study I used a glove to hide different touch feelings of the robot's touch, but if the robot can directly touch people without a glove, people might perceive different feelings due to the skin-to-skin touch.

Chapter 4

Modeling Touch Timing with Context

4.1 Introduction

Based on previous two studies, I demonstrate that an android's hand, with certain combinations of touch characteristics can express different emotions. However, the experiment results from Study 2 suggested that the "regular" patting touch behavior was more intimate than gripping and stroking. Even though I initially thought, based on common experience, stroking and gripping were more intimate touch behaviors. This contradiction suggested people may not perceive an intended emotion only by using touch characteristics.

Indeed, social touches are not isolated behaviors. They always occur under certain social scenarios to manifest specific emotions[32]. With external stimuli, social touches are triggered under specific timing[89]. For example, a couple sitting in a cinema may immediately touch each other when they feel scared or surprised, e.g., watching a horror movie. On the other hand, couples that are deeply moved by a heartwarming movie may touch each other after their emotion has built up. Although I have investigated the effectiveness of touch characteristics such as type, length, part and place in study 1 and 2, it remains unknown how to model the appropriate touch timing to express its emotions. In other words, when should the robot touches?

4.2 Related work

A few studies conducted experiments that involved touch interaction where participants watched movies with robots, but unfortunately, these studies did not focus on touch timing for conveying specific emotions [90, 91].Based on these considerations, I decide to study what would be the appropriate touch timing to express emotions with social robots. To do this, I firstly conducted a data collection to gather both timing and duration data of touch behaviors to express heartwarming and horror emotions. I then developed a probabilistic model to identify appropriate touch timing for these two emotions and experimentally investigated the effectiveness of our developed model using ERICA. Through this, I answers the following question: when should a robot touch a person to express impressions of heartwarming and horror?

4.3 Target emotions, robot and touch behavior

4.3.1 Experiment setup and target emotions

In this study, we are trying to model touch timing to express emotions. For this purpose, sharing contexts is important for people to evaluate the appropriateness of touch timing. In particular, such timing depends on a situation to arouse emotion. Therefore, I prepared a situation where participants and the robot together watched videos, which were used as visual stimuli.

I chose the target emotions to investigate appropriate touch timings. Since past studies in human-robot interaction focused on expressions[68, 69, 70, 71], I focused on positive emotions (typically happiness) because they are an essential emotion to build friendly relationships with others with whom we interact. For example, past studies implemented functions to express happiness for social robots and showed positive effects in long-term humanrobot interaction [74, 75]. Based on these results and following past studies, I decided to use videos for the experiment, which would be likely to arouse heartwarming feelings. I also chose to use heartwarming videos as there is a large number to choose from, enabling easy preparation of experimental video materials.

I simultaneously focused on a negative emotion (e.g., fear and sadness)

as a counterpart to positive emotions. For this purpose, I used horror as a second target emotion. Similar to heartwarming movies, many existing horror (an intense feeling of fear) movies have similar merit to us. Moreover, a study on Japanese perceived emotions related to deeply heartwarming situations reported that Japanese people feel both happy and sad when they are moved [92]. Therefore, to avoid any effects caused by mixing happy and sad emotions in our comparison of positive/negative emotions. I did not use a sad emotion as a counterpart to positive emotions.

In summary, I used heartwarming or horror videos for data collection. The collected data is used to model appropriate touch timing to express the robot's heartwarming feeling or horror feelings.

4.3.2 Robot setup

Similar to previous studies that investigated human-robot touch interaction in the context of emotion expressions, I need a robot that can express various touch behaviors and has a human-like appearance. I used ERICA [43]. Each of her arm has ten degrees of freedom (DOF), allow gentle touch behavior design. The motion control system can update the target positions of each actuator on her arm every 50 milliseconds. Therefore, each frame of her behavior is updated accordingly. I used gloves on ERICA to avoid mismatched feelings between its appearance and touch feeling because ERICA's skin is a silicone-based design even though its appearance is human-like.

4.3.3 Touch behavior design

To decide what touch behaviors should be used to convey a feeling of heartwarming or horror, first, I consider the target body part of the touch. According to a past study that investigated the specific relationship maps of body regions where social touch is allowed, the hands are the most acceptable regions to be touched by another person, regardless of the relationship[76]. Therefore, ERICA touches the hands of the participants.

To create a natural social feeling in our experiment scenario, i.e., participants watch videos with ERICA. ERICA sat next to the participants (Fig. 4.1). I placed markers on a table to indicate where the participants should put their palms and forearms to guarantee that they all experienced the same interactions with identical touch behaviors.

46 CHAPTER 4. MODELING TOUCH TIMING WITH CONTEXT



Figure 4.1: A participant is watching videos with ERICA.

Concerning touch behaviors, I followed similar settings of past studies that used a video stimulus to investigate touch effects [90, 91, 93], where the robot's hand is always touching the participants' hands. I employed a grip behavior because the robot can easily control the start/end timing in a contact situation. As support evidence, a past study also used a gripping behavior in a similar experiment setting for a remote-touch device [89].

In summary, participants in this study were always touched by ERICA when she conveyed specific emotions. In the data collection, I gathered data about the appropriate grip timing and touch durations of ERICA's grip to develop touch timing models for each emotion.

4.4 Data collection

4.4.1 Overview

For watching each video with ERICA, I designed a program to allow display video clips. A user interface allow participants to watch the video clips with ERICA while recording various data. And all the robot-participant interactions were executed without any interference during the whole experiment.

I directly gathered three pieces of information from the participants: the most appropriate climax timing of that video, t_{climax} ; the timing for when the robot should start its grip as a reaction (or anticipation) to the climax, t_{touch} ;



Figure 4.2: Illustration of t_{climax} , t_{touch} , Δt_{start} and Δt .

and the grip's duration, Δt . I also calculated Δt_{start} (i.e., $t_{climax} - t_{touch}$), which is the difference between the touch and climax as the timing features (Fig. 4.2). In this study, a climax of a video represents the moment of emotional peak of the story, which robot can use the moment to convey a feeling of empathy through touch.

The participants identified appropriate grip-timing characteristics when they sequentially watched video clips with ERICA. During this watching process, they input the grip timing (t_{touch}) and duration (Δt) for each video that they felt best expressed the invoked emotions that related to the video's content. They also reported the climax timing (i.e., t_{climax}) for each video to model the touch behaviors. For the video stimulus, I selected six clips from the trailers of commercial movies or advertisements from YouTube¹. Since our target emotions are heartwarming or horror, I prepared three videos for each category and edited them from between 98 to 159 s (M = 118.3s, SD = 26.2 s) for the data collection.

4.4.2 Procedure

I gave our participants a brief introduction to the experiment and explained that we are collecting their impressions about how the robot should convey

¹https://youtu.be/PFhQhpR5Z8M, https://youtu.be/r1gz-m5Ai_E, https: //youtu.be/b2MH-yxIR4Y, https://youtu.be/4LYK0rTjlM8, https://youtu. be/dCPiAOiKSyo, https://youtu.be/gXfLl3qYy0k

emotions by touching. I obtained written consent from them. Our institution's ethics committee approved this research.

The participants sat on the left of ERICA. I calibrated the positions of the table and markers to guarantee that all participants experienced identical touch behaviors. After the experiment started, ERICA put her left hand on the participant's right hand (Fig. 4.1). I explicitly verified that the participants were correctly perceiving the grip behavior of the robot. I placed a computer monitor in front of the participants with a user interface to play the video clips.

The participants input three items on the user interface: t_{climax} , t_{touch} , and Δt (Fig. 4.1). After inputting these values and replaying the video clip, ER-ICA reacted by gripping based on these parameters. Our participants were allowed to watch the video, to modify these values, and to test ERICA's behaviors an unlimited number of times until they were confident that the timings were optimal. We explicitly verified that all participants did not have the experience to watch the movies beforehand and whether the participants felt that there was a climax in a video. Once the participants were satisfied with the parameter adjustments, they repeated the procedure for the remaining clips. I adopted a counterbalance design to play either the first three horror videos or the heartwarming videos and then vice versa.

4.4.3 Participant

We recruited through a local (Japan) commercial recruiting company 48 people (24 females and 24 males). Their ages ranged from 20 to 49. All of the participants are native Japanese speakers. They had diverse backgrounds, such as students and business people. None of them had ever watched videos with an android.

4.5 Hypotheses and predictions

For the modeling of touch timing characteristics to convey specific emotions, I hypothesized that the characteristics would be different between heartwarming (positive) and horror (negative) emotions. Past studies about heartwarming emotions reported that the continuation time of heartwarming emotion is relatively long after evoking it compared to negative emotions [92, 94]. It may cause retroactive and relatively long reactions after a climax timing. On the other hand, negative emotional stimulus makes a rapid response compared to other emotional stimuli [95, 96]. It may cause proactive and relatively short reactions before a climax timing because increasing the level of fearfulness will be related to deciding fight or flight actions [97]. Based on these considerations, I made the following three hypotheses about grip timing and durations.

- Prediction 1: The *t_{touch}* for heartwarming emotion will be later from the *t_{climax}* compared to the *t_{touch}* for horror emotion.
- Prediction 2: The Δt_{start} is positive for heartwarming emotions (i.e., t_{touch} occurs after t_{climax}), while it is negative for horror emotion (i.e., t_{touch} occurs before t_{climax})
- Prediction 3: The Δt for heartwarming emotion will be longer compared to the Δt for horror emotion.

4.6 Data analysis

Our data collection gathered 288 t_{climax} , t_{touch} , and Δt items and calculated the Δt_{start} data from 48 participants with six videos. I excluded 20 items due to hardware troubles of our robot during the data collection. In total, 266 items were valid. Due to large variance of them, I calculated the Z scores of each Δt_{start} and Δt and selected those within a range of plus and minus three. This eliminated two outliers in each category, resulting in 262 items for analysis.

4.6.1 Analysis of *t_{climax}*, and *t_{touch}* for each video

Fig.4.3, Fig.4.4 and Fig.4.5 show the histograms of t_{climax} and t_{touch} for the three heartwarming videos. And Fig.4.6, Fig.4.7, and Fig.4.8 show the histograms of t_{climax} and t_{touch} for the three horror videos. As shown in each group of these figures, most of the participants selected similar climax timing during the data collection, although a part of participants defined different climax timing (e.g., the horror video 1 (Fig.4.6) has two peaks as climax timing).



Figure 4.3: *t_{climax}* and *t_{touch}* of heartwarming Video 1, S.D. equal 8.3 and 6.7



Figure 4.4: t_{climax} and t_{touch} of heartwarming Video 2, S.D. equal 12.3 and 11.3

Moreover, these figures show that t_{touch} are relatively shifted later (heartwarming) and earlier (horror) compared to t_{climax} distributions. These results would suggest that participants have different opinions on where the climax is, but their preferred grip timing are influenced by the video categories.

4.6.2 Analysis of Δt_{start} , and Δt

Figures 4.3 to 4.7 show the histograms of Δt_{start} and Δt for all the heartwarming/horror videos. Differences based on the clip category suggest that people have different assumptions about appropriate grip timing, typically, before the climax for horror and after for heartwarming. This also suggests that people's interpretation of when a robot should react to a climax might be based on video types. In addition, the distributions of Δt_{start} acquired from horror clips were wider but high kurtosis than those from watching the heartwarming clips.

50



Figure 4.5: t_{climax} and t_{touch} of heartwarming Video 3, S.D. equal 11.3 and 11.0



Figure 4.6: *t_{climax}* and *t_{touch}* of horror Video 4, S.D. equal 14.5 and 16.0



Figure 4.7: *t_{climax}* and *t_{touch}* of horror Video 5, S.D. equal 11.8 and 16.0

52



Figure 4.8: t_{climax} and t_{touch} of horror Video 6, S.D. equal 13.6 and 15.0

These results suggested that when anticipating the climax of a horror video, e.g., a jump scare, people expect an empathetic robot to touch them immediately before the scary scene. On the other hand, people tend to anticipate that an empathetic robot should touch them after an emotional moment during a heartwarming video.

I conducted a one-way repeated ANOVA as a statistical analysis to identify the effects of clip categories on grip timing (i.e., Δt_{start}). The results showed a significant difference in the video category factor (F(1, 132) = 33.797, p < 0.001, partial $\eta^2 = 0.204$). For Δt , I also conducted a one-way repeated measures ANOVA whose results showed a significant difference in the video category factor (F(1, 132) = 7.226, p = 0.008, partial $\eta^2 = 0.052$). These results showed that predictions 1, 2, and 3 are supported.

I also calculated the number of cases where the touch started before the climax timing, but the touch duration lasted over the climax timing (heart-warming videos: 20 out of 27 cases, horror videos: 56 out of 76 cases). I conducted a binominal test and found that most touch durations lasted beyond the climax timing (heartwarming: p=0.019, horror: p<0.001). Thus, using a touch duration that lasts beyond the climax timing would be important to reproduce grip behaviors.

4.6.3 Modeling grip timing

The participants showed different grip timings due to the video categories, and typical differences found by histograms mainly reflected whether the grip timing was before or after the climax and its range. To deal with mathematical modeling, I used a fitting approach with probabilistic functions.

	6	C sidiri
Functions	R^2 for heart-warming videos	R^2 for horror videos
NIG	0.830	0.837
Beta	0.781	0.589
Normal	0.803	0.579
Triangle	0.667	0.404

Table 4.1: \mathbb{R}^2 for modeling touch timing Δt_{start}

Table 4.2: Parameters for fitted NIG model

	Heart-warming	Horror
α	1.603	0.137
β	0.043	-0.068
μ	6.154	-0.554
δ	13.780	5.539
mean	6.525	-3.710
std	10.890	7.838

To model grip timing, I compared the Δt_{start} histograms and probability distribution functions, including normal, beta, triangle, and normal-inversed Gaussian (NIG), and calculated their R squared values (R²). Since the NIG showed a higher R² than the other functions, I chose the NIG with the parameters, as shown in Table 4.1 and 4.2. The fitting result is shown in Fig. 4.9

4.6.4 Modeling touch duration

Similar to the grip timing, the participants showed different touch durations due to the video categories, and typical differences found by histograms mainly reflected whether the touch duration was longer or shorter in heartwarming and horror categories.

To model touch duration, due to different shapes of the data distribution, as shown in 4.10, I compared the Δt with several probability distribution functions, including NIG, log-normal, and exponential distributions. Among the fitted results shown in Table 4.3, NIG also showed the best fitting results. Therefore, I also use the NIG model to model touch duration as well as the grip timing.



Figure 4.9: Modeling of touch timing Δt_{start}

Table 4.3: R^2 for	modeling touch duration Δt
----------------------	------------------------------------

Functions	\mathbf{R}^2 for heart-warming videos	R^2 for horror videos
NIG	0.650	0.966
Log.	0.698	0.963
Exp.	0.778	0.921

Table 4.4: Parameters for fitted NIG model

	Heart-warming	Horror
α	29.405	74.972
β	29.398	74.970
μ	0.109	-0.044
δ	0.186	0.082
mean	8.525	12.857
std	10.441	18.640



Figure 4.10: Modeling of touch duration Δt

4.7 Implementation and verification

Based on analyses, I implemented heartwarming/horror NIG models in ER-ICA. Based on the video's category information, she decided Δt_{start} using the corresponding heartwarming/horror NIG models. She also used the predefined t_{climax} of the video and the selected Δt_{start} to decide the grip timing when she is watching a video with a person. The robot also maintains its griping behavior using the Δt of the corresponding model.

To increase the realism of the situation, I enabled an idle movement function for her [43]. Without interfering with her touch behaviors, ERICA can breathe, make micro-body movements, and blink when watching the videos. Finally, I tested the developed system and confirmed that the robot autonomously decides the grip timing and durations based on the video information.

One concern from the implementation perspective is the relatively large standard deviations of the models. In extreme cases, 24.53 to 32.99 and -55.37 to 37.85 are the possible t_{start} ranges of the heartwarming and horror NIG models. Directly sampling from these ranges might fail to reproduce typical touch timings, i.e., reacting before the horror climax or after the



Figure 4.11: The dotted lines show the sampling range of Δt

heartwarming climax. I mitigated this problem by limiting the sampling range within one standard deviation (dotted lines in Fig. 4.11). If a sampled value falls outside the range, I sample it again until the value is within one standard deviation from the mean. Although this approach is rather ad-hoc, it effectively reproduced typical touch behaviors. Based on this implementation policy, the possible t_{start} ranges of the heartwarming and horror NIG models are -4.37 to 17.42 seconds, and -11.55 to 4.13 seconds.

For selecting touch duration Δt , I re-analyzed the touch data within one standard deviation sampling range, due to the above implication policies. First, 11 of 11 touches in the heartwarming videos and 49 of 59 touches in the horror videos started before the climax timing and ended after it, i.e., a similar touch characteristic from the original data. I again conducted a binominal test and found significant differences between them (heartwarming: p<0.001, horror: p<0.001). However, using a sampling method might fail to reproduce typical touch behaviors. Typical touches started before the climax timing and ended after it. But due to the likelihood of exceedingly small touch durations, for example, a sampled minus three seconds t_{start} and

a sampled one second Δt means the touch will end two seconds before the climax. In fact, even though I limited the sampling ranges, Δt 's sampling range are still relatively wide to reliably reproduce typical touch behaviors. For reproducing these touch behaviors, I simply used the mean values instead the sampling approach, i.e., Δt is 8.525 seconds for the heartwarming videos and 12.857 seconds for the horror videos.

4.7.1 Hypotheses and predictions

If our modeling is appropriate, a robot's touch that follows the model will be perceived as more natural than not following the model, and people will feel that they and the robot empathized with each other. Based on these hypotheses, I made the following three predictions:

- Prediction 1: If the robot touches the participant using the heartwarming NIG model when it is watching heartwarming videos with the participants, its touch will be perceived as more natural than a robot that uses the horror NIG model.
- Prediction 2: If the robot touches using the horror NIG model when it is watching horror videos with the participants, its touch will be perceived as more natural than a robot that uses the heartwarming NIG model.
- Prediction 3: If the robot touches with a NIG model for videos in the same category, the participants will feel that they and the robot empathized with each other.

4.7.2 System setup

I used ERICA again. To increase the realism of the situation, I enabled an idle movement function for her. Without interfering with her touch behaviors, ERICA can breathe, make micro-body movements, and blink when watching the videos. I prepared a UI to allow participants to watch videos with her.

4.7.3 Participants

We recruited 16 people (eight females and eight males) whose ages ranged from 21 to 48 and averaged 34. They had diverse backgrounds, and none joined the previous data collection for building the touch timing models.

4.7.4 Conditions

Our experiment had a within-participant design. Each participant experienced the four conditions (category factor: heartwarming video and horror video and model factor: heartwarming NIG and horror NIG) described below:

Category factor

This factor has two video conditions: heartwarming and horror. In the heartwarming video condition, the participants and the robot watched heartwarming videos together. In the horror video condition, they watched horror videos together. The details of the videos are described in the next subsection.

To prepare the video stimuli, I downloaded eight commercially available videos from YouTube². Four videos (two heartwarming/horror) are identical materials from the data collection. I selected four new videos (two heartwarming/horror videos) for the experiment.

Model factor

This factor also has two NIG conditions: heartwarming and horror. In the heartwarming NIG condition, the robot samples from one standard deviation range of the heartwarming NIG, and in the horror NIG condition, it samples from the horror NIG, described in Section III, to determine the touch-timing characteristics.

²https://youtu.be/ftaXJlvn5f4, https://youtu.be/cPHLllSvKr8, https://youtu.be/hJxvt5LNnKg, https://youtu.be/7sVl_Mi9d0Q, https://youtu.be/b2MH-yxIR4Y, https://youtu.be/4LYK0rTjlM8, https: //youtu.be/dCPiAOiKSyo, https://youtu.be/gXfLl3qYy0k

To control the touch timing in both conditions, since the robot needs to know the t_{climax} for each video, I conducted a preliminary survey for these eight videos. Fifteen participants from our institutions, who had no knowledge of our study whose ages ranged from 24 to 35 and averaged 26, answered the climax timing of each video. I used the average of the largest clusters of the histograms of the climax timing as t_{climax} for each video. I edited the videos so that they only had one typical climax timing (i.e., extracted t_{climax} for the robot) and at least 30 seconds remaining from the climax to the end of the video to leave enough time for finishing the robot's touch based on our implementation.

4.7.5 Measurements

To compare and investigate the perceived naturalness of ERICA's touch behaviors, the participants compared two aspects in the first questionnaire: Q1) the naturalness of touch (degree of naturalness of touch behavior to express emotion) and Q2) the naturalness of touch timing (degree of naturalness of touch timing). Participants answered this questionnaire for each video.

Moreover, I asked the participants about their perceived empathy with ERICA from two aspects in the second questionnaire: Q3) the perceived empathy to ERICA (degree of perceived empathy to ERICA) and Q4) the perceived empathy from ERICA (degree of perceived empathy of ERICA to you). Participants answered this questionnaire after each condition (i.e., one time for each condition). For these questionnaires, I used the response format on seven-point scale, i.e., describing the options ranging from most negative to most positive.

In the second questionnaire as a manipulation check, I asked the participants about their perceived emotions from the robot's touch. The only emotional signal from the robot is her grip behavior; she did not say anything through the entire experiment and maintained a neutral facial expression. Although I thought that the perceived emotions probably depended on the category factor, confirming them is important. I asked the participants to select the top two perceived emotions (Q5/Q6) from Ekman's basic six emotions[55].

4.7.6 Procedure

Before the experiment, the participants were given a brief description of its purpose and procedure. This research was approved by our institution's ethics committee for studies involving human participants. Written, informed consent was obtained from them.

First, I explained that they would watch a series of heartwarming/horror videos with ERICA who would keep touching their hand during the process. Sometimes she would grip it to convey emotion. The participants sat on ERICA's left. To reproduce identical touch behaviors for all the participants, I asked them to put their right hands on markers of the table. After the experiment started, participants used a UI to play the videos. When a video started, ERICA put her hand on the participant's hand and gripped at a selected moment that lasted a certain duration using the mechanism described in Section III. After each video, ERICA resumed her default pose, and the UI showed Q1 and Q2 from the first questionnaire. If the video is the final stimulus for each condition, the UI also showed the second questionnaire from Q3 to Q6.

I adopted a counterbalanced design for each factor. All horror videos or all the heartwarming videos were played randomly during which ERICA drew samples from either the horror or the heartwarming NIG. Then the videos were played again as ERICA drew samples from the second NIG. These steps were repeated for the remaining videos.

4.8 Result

4.8.1 Manipulation check

Table 4.5 and table 4.6 show the integrated number of perceived emotions from Q5/Q6. The total number for each NIG is 32 because I asked about two perceived emotions, which depended (by touching) on the category factor; the majority of the perceived emotions for the heartwarming and horror categories are happy/sad and fear/surprise. For the former, similar to a past study that investigated expressions of deeply heartwarming emotion in Japan found out that it could include opposite emotional nuances such as joy or sadness[92], the participants selected happy and sad emotions as

	Нарру	Sad	Surprise	Fear	Disgust	Anger
HeartwarmingNIG	16	15	1	0	0	0
HorrorNIG	16	15	1	0	0	0

Table 4.5: Perceived emotions from heartwarming category

	Нарру	Sad	Surprise	Fear	Disgust	Anger
HeartwarmingNIG	0	0	10	16	6	0
HorrorNIG	0	0	15	16	1	0

perceived emotions. For the latter, participants reported typical emotions, i.e., surprise and fear about horror videos.

4.8.2 Verification of predictions 1 and 2

Figure 4.12 (left) shows the questionnaire results of the naturalness of touch. I conducted a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) for each factor on category and model. The sphericity of the analysis has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effect in the model factor (F(1,15)=16.736, p<.001, partial η 2=.527). I did not identify a significant main effect in the category factor (F(1,15)=1.306, p=.271, partial η 2=.080) or in the interaction effect (F(1,15)=1.823, p=.197, partial η 2=.108).

Figure 4.12 (right) shows the questionnaire results of the naturalness of the touch timing. I conducted a two-way ANOVA for each factor on category and model. The sphericity of the analysis has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effect in the model factor (F(1,15)=47.481, p<.001, partial η 2=.760). I did not identify a significant main effect in the category factor (F(1,15)=0.148, p=.706, partial η 2=.010) or in the interaction effect (F(1,15)=575, p=.021, partial η 2=.328)

These results show that the participants evaluated the touches higher with the horror NIG regardless of the video categories. Thus, prediction 2 was supported, but not prediction 1.


Figure 4.12: Questionnaire results: naturalness of touch (left) and naturalness of touch timing (right)

4.8.3 Verification of prediction 3

Figure 4.13 (left) shows the questionnaire results of the perceived empathy to ERICA. I conducted a two-way ANOVA for each factor on category and model. The sphericity of the analysis has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effect in the category factor (F(1,15)=9.765, p=.007, partial η 2=.394). I did not identify a significant main effect in the model factor (F(1,15)=0.256, p=.620, partial η 2=.017) or in the interaction effect (F(1,15)=0.016, p=.900, partial η 2=.001).

Figure 4.13 (right) shows the questionnaire results of the perceived empathy from ERICA. I conducted a two-way ANOVA for each factor on category and model. The sphericity of the analysis has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effect in the category factor (F(1,15)=21.626, p<.001, partial η 2=.590). I did not identify a significant main effect in the model factor (F(1,15)=.852, p=.371, partial η 2=.054) or in the interaction effect (F(1,15)=.028, p=.868, partial η 2=.002).

These results show that participants felt empathy with the robot when they watched horror videos, regardless of the NIG models. Thus, prediction 3 was not supported.

62



Figure 4.13: Questionnaire results: perceived empathy to ERICA (left) and perceived empathy from ERICA (right)

4.9 Discussion

4.9.1 Model validity

I applied two video stimuli in each video category that was used in the data collection experiment in the verification experiment. I did not think that combining the old and new video stimuli was problematic because the participants who trained the models at the first experiment and evaluated them at the second experiment are different. But evaluating the models with only new video stimuli would provide additional evidence of effectiveness.

Figure 4.13 (left) shows the questionnaire results of the naturalness of touch with only new videos. I conducted a two-way ANOVA for each factor on category and model. The sphericity of the analysis has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effects in the model factor (F(1,15)=13.720, p=.002, partial η 2=.478) and in the category factor (F(1,15)=6.505, p=.022, partial η 2=.303). I did not identify a significant main effect in the interaction effect (F(1,15)=2.517, p=.133, partial η 2=.144).

Figure 4.13 (right) shows the questionnaire results of the naturalness of



Figure 4.14: Questionnaire results using only new videos: naturalness of touch (left) and naturalness of touch timing (right)

touch timing for only new videos. I conducted a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) for each factor on category and model. The sphericity of the analysis has not been violated in this setting. I identified the significant main effect in the model factor (F(1,15)=30.612, p<.001, partial η 2=.671). I did not identify a significant main effect in the category factor (F(1,15)=1.086, p=.314, partial η 2=.068) or in the interaction effect (F(1,15)=.789, p=.388, partial η 2=.050). These results show that the models are effective for video stimuli that are not used in the data collection. I note that the statistical analysis for only the videos in the data collection showed similar trends.

4.9.2 Design implications

Different from our hypotheses, the experiment results showed a better impression invoked with the horror NIG model where the robot and the participants watched both heartwarming and horror videos together. This result provides design implications for a robot's touch behavior.

First, as a touch behavior implementation for a social robot, touch timing before a climax provides better impressions than touch timing after the

64

climax, at least in a touch-interaction scenario where videos were the only external emotional stimuli that people intended to watch with a robot. One technical consideration is how to estimate the climax timing. Several past studies proposed methods to identify highlighted movie scenes by information processing [98, 99]. Such an approach would be useful to define climax timing for videos.

Second, our result suggests that directly using the parameters observed from human behaviors might overlook better parameters for the behavior designs of robots in emotional interaction contexts. From our study, even with an abundant number of participants for data collection, the observed touch models, i.e., heartwarming NIG, failed to reflect the people's actual expectations in evaluation.

Why did the observed heartwarming NIG model show disadvantages? One possible reason is that the setting was different between the data collection and the experiment. During the data collection, the participants were allowed to watch the videos repeatedly to identify the robot's touch-timing characteristics. They already knew the climax timing of the video. On the other hand, in the experiment, they had no prior knowledge about the video stimuli or their climax timing. In such situations, I thought that touch timing before the possible climax would be interpreted more favorably because such touch timing might demonstrate a sense of empathy to people who have been touched in this way.

In addition, even though the estimated emotions by participants are fitted to the video categories, there were no significant effects for perceived empathy. Expressions of emotions via only touches might be an implicit way. It would enable participants to estimate expressed emotions by ERICA, but she and participants did not express their perceived emotions explicitly. To perceive empathy, feeling and sharing other's emotions explicitly would be important. Therefore, such implicit expressions might not be enough to increase perceived empathy. As I described the next subsection, using different modalities to express emotions explicitly might be effective in increasing perceived empathy.

4.9.3 Different modalities and touch characteristics

I only focused on touch timing and duration to convey emotions in humanrobot touch interaction. However, such other modalities in verbal/nonverbal behaviors as facial expressions [43, 68, 100, 101], whole-body gestures [102, 103], and voice characteristics like tone or pitch [15, 104] are also critical in real settings. Mixing different modalities might contribute to increase the perceived empathy, but heeding appropriate behavior designs of each modality is needed to avoid mismatch expressions.

In this study, I employed a grip behavior that conveyed both heartwarming and horror emotions. Other characteristics, such as pressure (e.g., strength) or touched part (e.g., touching a person's upper arm), might also influence the perceived impressions. Although the focus of this study is to model appropriate touch timing, investigating integrated multi-modal effects is another potential future works.

4.9.4 Gender and appearance effects

Gender and appearances would obviously have influenced both the emotional expressions and the perceived emotions from the same stimulus [105]. In human-human interaction, social expectations of expressing horror to a partner and heartwarming emotions could be different due to gender factors [106, 107]. These results suggest that a grip behavior from a masculinelooking android might be perceived differently in emotional expression compared to a feminine-looking android. Although such gender effects are beyond the scope of this study, interesting future work might investigate the effects of perceived robot's gender using masculine-looking androids [108, 34].

4.9.5 Other limitations

Since I only used a specific android robot with a female appearance, before generalizing our experimental results, we must test different types of robots, as described in Section 4.9.2. In addition, the android in this study has hands that resemble human hands and can perform gripping behaviors. For robots without such kind a hand structure, other touch characteristics must be considered.

I only used heartwarming and horror videos as emotional stimuli because these emotions are typically used in human-robot interaction studies as well as in human science literature. Investigating appropriate touch timing for different emotions is needed to convey such emotions by touch.

Chapter 5

General Discussion

5.1 Possible applications

5.1.1 Enriching human-robot interactions

One of the most direct applications would embed the hand touch behaviors into our android's interaction loop with users. Since this thesis has developed and proved the type of hand touch that can convey happy emotions, implementing that could make a huge difference in the first impression when people interact with our android. For example, it would be amazing if our android could pat a visitor's hand with a warm smell, then greet the visitor by his or her name after asking the visitor in the introduction session when meeting our android for the first time. Indeed, embedding proactive touch behaviors with other modalities will greatly enrich human-robot interactions.

5.1.2 Improving robot social utility by providing soothing touch

Another possible application is to use the hand touch behaviors to provide soothing touch services in psychological therapy, especially by using androids for such tasks. According to WHO 2021 report, about 3.8% of the world's population is affected by depression. Due to the lock-down during

the pandemic, this number could be even higher. Also considering it may be necessary to restrict social contact to prevent the spreading of the disease, using Androids, or a robot arm paring with a VR device [35] to provide such therapy during might be a viable solution.

5.2 Limitation

Due to the fact of lacking relevant studies in robot proactive social touch when I started the work of this thesis, the research scope is limited to a handful of touch characteristics and the research story might not be as fancy as, say, using deep learning to study meta problems. And the probability NIG models may seem primitive and the implementation method may be quite simple, that is due to the data I able to collect is quite limited. However, if this research area keeps developing, combining other data collection technologies, e.g., motion capture, etc, would greatly improve modeling capabilities.

Following the above, one other big limitation for this thesis under the current research setup is that the data source was limited. Specifically, recruiting participants was the only method to collect data. If I could set up scenarios in which people may interact with the robot freely with systems that can collect interaction data automatically, it would greatly boost the research efficiency. After all, data are becoming the new blood that is pumping up model research combined with deep learning. On the other hand, all studies in this thesis are conducted with the mindset of creating applicable autonomous robot behaviors. All experiments were designed only requiring minimal experimenter interference, i.e., it only required one click of the "START" button to finish one experiment from beginning to the end, and no Wizard-of-Oz method was used.

The other limitation is that I was not able to systematically compare the touch behaviors to other modalities. Rather, this thesis treats touch behaviors as the upgraded method of expressing emotions. As in Study 1, the experiment results proved that all touch behaviors can convey an emotion with higher strength compared to only using speech and facial expression. After that, I did not compare the touch behaviors I conclude for expressing happiness and sadness with the corresponding method in gesture. One reason is that there lack clear reference of what would be the correct gesture for an android to express happy and sad emotions, even though one refer-

ence could be potentially used to construct a happy or joyful gesture [109]. The other reason is the lack of time and resources to perform extra experiments and design emotional gestures. However, it would be nice to perform a comparison study in the future.

Due to the android's appearance and voice, she is usually perceived as a female, which could incur gender effects during experiments. Also, an android is a specific type of robot. The touch behaviors of an android may not directly apply to other types of robots. Luckily, the touch characteristics and touch timing models can be abstracted and generalized to any type of robot with an arm and palm-like structure.

For the touch behaviors themselves, I was not able to control the exerted force due to lacking corresponding sensors and mechanisms in the robot. However, using a mechanical arm to study robot touch behaviors could make it possible to precisely measure things like downward force.

It should also be pointed out that all experiment participants were Japanese, while traditionally, only Japanese nobles were allowed to touch others with a gloved hand. This might make some participants feel awkward. But the experiment results were valid as participants understand they were interacting with a robot that had no social-status prejudice. And the benefit of using gloves overweight the potential awkwardness, e.g., mitigate unnatural feelings of the robot's silicon skin.

5.3 Discussions

5.3.1 Physically presented robot vs. virtual agent

To perform touch behaviors, physical coexistence is required. In humanhuman interactions, physical presence have proved to facilitate higher level of trust [110], reduce stress [111] and strengthen relationship within couples [112]. While the current development trend of interaction technologies are biasing virtual reality (VR) and argument reality (AR) as substitutions of physical interaction due to changes of social norms[113, 114] and the global pandemic [115], physical presence are still irreplaceable [116].

The same concept applies to social robots. Although virtual agents are easier to create and with more complex facial expressions or body language, and one may argue that the physically co-existed robot may not always be more effective than the virtual counterpart [117], it is generally agreed that physical robots receive more positive evolution [118]. Therefore, I deeply believe that physical robots will play more crucial roles in the success of social robots.

5.3.2 Sensing technologies

To enable the robot to perform touch behaviors automatically with the safety of users as the first priority, sensing technology is the key. For sensing the contact information of touch behaviors, it is important to install touch sensors onto the robot surface, or "skin" for an android. Multiple potential solutions are presented. For example, the human-skin-like multi-touch sensor structure [119], using multi-directional touch sensor to simulate human fingertips [120], or use graphene touch sensor that can respond to pressures contact area [121], etc.

Sensing the proximity of the robot is also important. It helps the robot to estimate the relative distance with the user and calculate the movement trajectory. The solution could include using a depth camera [122], using capacitive sensors to measure the presence of conductive objects [123], or using a combination of capacitive and inductive transducers to create sensing solutions [124], etc.

5.3.3 Implementations touch behaviors to other types of robot

Modern robots have distinct physical structures and even focusing on social robots (in comparison to industrial robots), the parts that can be considered as 'hand' are very different. To list a few in fig. 5.1, Sony's famous Aibo robot has a paw-like structure, the Nao robot has a hand with three fingers, while the COZOM robot shown in fig. 1.1 has no hand at all. Luckily, most of the touch characteristics can be directly applied regardless of the robot type. For example, all the robots can use *length*, i.e., how long the physical contact last, to change conveyed emotions.

Notice that in this thesis, ERICA can successfully touch participants' hands because they are requested to put their hands at a fixed location where



Figure 5.1: (Left) NAO with a three finger hand; (Middle) AIBO with a paw; (Right) ERICA the andriod with human-like hands; (NAO's Image modified from https://aibo.sony.jp/) (AIBO's Image from https://bit.ly/3MHg71b)

ERICA could reach to. In actual interaction scenarios, users' position is very likely to be dynamic, meaning the robot need to have extended sensory ability to recognize the appropriate body parts and adjust its movements before performing successful proactive touch behaviors. The robot's size and shape also need to be considered. For example, AIBO is a puppy-like robot. Instead of using human-inspired touch behaviors, it might be more appropriate to imitate human-dog touch interactions.

5.3.4 Embedding touch interactions in long-term scenarios

As one of the essential functions of social touch is to intensify the expressed emotion, natural touch interactions should in consistence with the process of gradually building up a relationship between the robot and users. Therefore, it is better to implement proactive touch behaviors in long-term scenarios in conjunction with other modalities. Otherwise, a robot's proactive touch behaviors towards a person in the first minute of interaction might scare people rather than convey friendliness.

Chapter 6

Conclusion

6.1 Conclusion

This thesis contribute to the body of knowledge on human-robot physical interaction by exploring the design and implementation methodology of convey various emotions through robot proactive hand touch. The knowledge will benefit social robotics to open up a new channel to naturally express robot emotions in a more intense manner.

In summary, I extracted four touch characteristics based on human touch behaviors based on arousal/valence perspective, i.e., *length*, *type*, *part* and *place*. By combining these touch characteristics, I successfully implemented various proactive hand touch behaviors using Android ERICA and satisfied the first research objective. By designing two behavior variants for each characteristic and map them based on arousal/valence quadrant (fig. 6.1), I evaluated the perceived strength and naturalness of these touch behaviors and proved that the android can indeed convey happy/sad emotion and a feeling of intimacy through touch, thus fulfilled the second research objective. I modeled touch timing using NIG and implemented the proactive touch in video-watching scenarios by using heartwarming and horror video clips as emotional stimulus. With this, I successfully implemented the touch behaviors in context to interaction scenarios and the third research objective is met.

Of course, this thesis also opens more challenges for future research and I will discuss some of them below.



Figure 6.1: Summary of touch characteristics and their quadrant on Russell's circumplex model

6.2 Future Work

6.2.1 Design robot-compatible touch interactions

As been discussed previously, social robots have dramatically different sizes, physical structures, and roles. Therefore, some of those robots may not able to use the hand-to-hand touch behaviors I have developed in this thesis. Specifically, some robots do not have a hand "structure" but do have movable body part(s), e.g., the COZMO uses a bumper bar like structure as its "arm" with one DOF (fig. 6.2). It can use this "arm" to *pat* its user with different *length* to show emotions. And we just need to make sure this little robot can reach to its users and the touch area should not be limited to users' hands, e.g., the robot can touch users' feet if they are standing or hands if they laying on the ground etc.

6.2.2 Multi-modailty touch interaction design

Realistic social interactions can involve complex language communications, gestures and facial expressions. For example, interactions for health-care robots deploying in a clinic environment might require different communication patterns from the health-care robots deployed in users home. Even



Figure 6.2: Robot COZMO's bumper bar like "arm", pictures edited and captured from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BWymDFX8PIY

the same touch behaviors may convey different feelings under different scenarios with other modalities affecting the overall emotional expressions. Therefore, we need further researches to design touch patterns that can dynamically match other modalities for expressing intended emotions in such scenarios, ideally matching the same level of expressiveness of humanhuman emotional interactions.

6.2.3 Context-aware emotional touch

Touch interactions are naturally perceived as a more intimated behaviors comparing to other modalities. And a robot proactive touch without any foreshadowing interactions may startle its users rather than convey friendliness. Therefore, like that in human-human interactions, a robot's touch behaviors should also be designed in context with the relationship progression with its users. As such emotional interaction will eventually lead to a sense of intimacy, we need to design touch behaviors that can match the level of intimacy in long-term interaction scenarios, and explore features that can help distinguish subtle difference of intimacy when using touch characteristics to construct those behaviors.

Acknowledgment

This thesis would not have been possible without the support of many people.

First of all, I would like to thank Ishiguro sensei, for admitting me to his lab back in 2015. Getting my Ph.D. is a long journey, and this experience is forever special to me.

Next, I would like to thank Dr. Dylan F. Glas for his guidance on my initial research projects and programming skills. Then I would like to thank Shiomi sensei and Minato sensei. Without them, I won't able to fulfill my Ph.D. requirements. I would also want to thank Dr. Phoebe Liu, Dr. Malcolm R. Doering, Dr. Soheil Keshmiri, Dr. Kurima Sakai, for their invaluable advice and support, and many other people at ATR.

I would also want to thank all the staff and students at Ishiguro laboratory. Especially, soon-to-be Dr. Luo Liangyi for his great help in the final phase of applying doctor degree. I also want to thank all the faculty and staff in the Humanware Innovation program and Engineering Science department that allow me to finish this Ph.D. program.

I want to thank all my friends and family for your support. And most importantly I want to thank my mother, for she continuously teaches me how to face this world with an open heart and love.

Related Publications

International Journal Publications

- 1. Zheng, X., Shiomi, M., Minato, T., and Ishiguro, H. (2019), "What Kinds of Robot's Touch Will Match Expressed Emotions?", IEEE Robotics and Automation Letters, 5(1), 127-134.
- 2. Zheng, X., Shiomi, M., Minato, T., and Ishiguro, H. (2020), "How Can Robots Make People Feel Intimacy Through Touch?", Journal of Robotics and Mechatronics, 32(1), 51-58.
- 3. Zheng, X., Shiomi, M., Minato, T., and Ishiguro, H. (2020). Modeling the Timing and Duration of Grip Behavior to Express Emotions for a Social Robot. IEEE Robotics and Automation Letters, 6(1), 159-166.
- 4. Shiomi, M., Zheng, X., Minato, T., and Ishiguro, H. (2021). Implementation and Evaluation of a Grip Behavior Model to Express Emotions for an Android Robot. Frontiers in Robotics and AI, 8.

Workshop and Symposium

- Zheng, X., D., Glas, M., Minato, Ishiguro, H., "Four memory categories to support socially-appropriate conversations in long-term HRI," Workshop on Personalization in Long-Term Human-Robot Interaction, IEEE HRI 2019, Daegu, South Korea
- Zheng, X., Shiomi, M., Minato, T., and Ishiguro, H., "Preliminary Investigation about Relationship between Perceived Intimacy and Touch Characteristics", IEEE IROS 2019 late breaking results poster session

- 3. Zheng, X., Shiomi, M., Minato, T., and Ishiguro, H., "What kinds of robot's touch will match expressed emotions", 2nd International Symposium on Systems Intelligence Division, Osaka, Japan, February 2020
- 4. Zheng, X., D., Glas, and Ishiguro, H., Robot Social Memory System, 1st International Symposium on Systems Intelligence Division, Osaka, Japan, January 2019

Bibliography

- A. Tapus, C. Tapus, and M. J. Mataric, "The use of socially assistive robots in the design of intelligent cognitive therapies for people with dementia," in 2009 IEEE international conference on rehabilitation robotics, pp. 924–929, IEEE, 2009.
- [2] H. Felzmann, T. Beyan, M. Ryan, and O. Beyan, "Implementing an ethical approach to big data analytics in assistive robotics for elderly with dementia," ACM SIGCAS Computers and Society, vol. 45, no. 3, pp. 280–286, 2016.
- [3] M. Shiomi, T. Iio, K. Kamei, C. Sharma, and N. Hagita, "Effectiveness of social behaviors for autonomous wheelchair robot to support elderly people in japan," *PloS one*, vol. 10, no. 5, p. e0128031, 2015.
- [4] P. Baxter, E. Ashurst, R. Read, J. Kennedy, and T. Belpaeme, "Robot education peers in a situated primary school study: Personalisation promotes child learning," *PloS one*, vol. 12, no. 5, p. e0178126, 2017.
- [5] I. Leite, M. McCoy, M. Lohani, D. Ullman, N. Salomons, C. Stokes, S. Rivers, and B. Scassellati, "Narratives with robots: The impact of interaction context and individual differences on story recall and emotional understanding," *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, vol. 4, p. 29, 2017.
- [6] M. Shiomi, T. Kanda, I. Howley, K. Hayashi, and N. Hagita, "Can a social robot stimulate science curiosity in classrooms?," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 641–652, 2015.
- [7] A. M. Sabelli and T. Kanda, "Robovie as a mascot: a qualitative study for long-term presence of robots in a shopping mall," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 211–221, 2016.

- [8] S. Satake, K. Hayashi, K. Nakatani, and T. Kanda, "Field trial of an information-providing robot in a shopping mall," in 2015 IEEE/RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems (IROS), pp. 1832–1839, IEEE, 2015.
- [9] M. Shiomi, T. Kanda, D. F. Glas, S. Satake, H. Ishiguro, and N. Hagita, "Field trial of networked social robots in a shopping mall," in 2009 IEEE/RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems, pp. 2846–2853, IEEE, 2009.
- [10] D. Keltner, J. Tracy, D. A. Sauter, D. C. Cordaro, and G. McNeil, "Expression of emotion," *Handbook of emotions*, vol. 4, pp. 236– 249, 2016.
- [11] S. Turkle, C. Breazeal, O. Dasté, and B. Scassellati, "Encounters with kismet and cog: Children respond to relational artifacts," *Digital me-dia: Transformations in human communication*, vol. 120, 2006.
- [12] M. Mäkäräinen, J. Kätsyri, and T. Takala, "Exaggerating facial expressions: A way to intensify emotion or a way to the uncanny valley?," *Cognitive Computation*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 708–721, 2014.
- [13] S. R. Mache, M. R. Baheti, and C. N. Mahender, "Review on text-tospeech synthesizer," *International Journal of Advanced Research in Computer and Communication Engineering*, vol. 4, no. 8, pp. 54–59, 2015.
- [14] C. Breazeal, "Emotive qualities in robot speech," in Proceedings 2001 IEEE/RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems. Expanding the Societal Role of Robotics in the the Next Millennium (Cat. No. 01CH37180), vol. 3, pp. 1388–1394, IEEE, 2001.
- [15] J. Crumpton and C. L. Bethel, "A survey of using vocal prosody to convey emotion in robot speech," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 271–285, 2016.
- [16] A. Tawari and M. M. Trivedi, "Speech emotion analysis: Exploring the role of context," *IEEE Transactions on multimedia*, vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 502–509, 2010.
- [17] R. Read and T. Belpaeme, "How to use non-linguistic utterances to convey emotion in child-robot interaction," in 2012 7th ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction (HRI), pp. 219–220, IEEE, 2012.

- [18] M. Zecca, Y. Mizoguchi, K. Endo, F. Iida, Y. Kawabata, N. Endo, K. Itoh, and A. Takanishi, "Whole body emotion expressions for kobian humanoid robot—preliminary experiments with different emotional patterns—," in *RO-MAN 2009-The 18th IEEE International Symposium on Robot and Human Interactive Communication*, pp. 381–386, IEEE, 2009.
- [19] A. E. Block and K. J. Kuchenbecker, "Softness, warmth, and responsiveness improve robot hugs," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 49–64, 2019.
- [20] A. Cekaite and M. Kvist Holm, "The comforting touch: Tactile intimacy and talk in managing children's distress," *Research on Language and Social Interaction*, vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 109–127, 2017.
- [21] M. Qbilat and A. Iglesias, "Accessibility guidelines for tactile displays in human-robot interaction. a comparative study and proposal," in *International Conference on Computers Helping People with Special Needs*, pp. 217–220, Springer, 2018.
- [22] G. Gottlieb, "Ontogenesis of sensory function in birds and mammals," *The biopsychology of development*, pp. 67–128, 1971.
- [23] E. L. Ardiel and C. H. Rankin, "The importance of touch in development," *Paediatrics & child health*, vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 153–156, 2010.
- [24] J. E. Phelan, "Exploring the use of touch in the psychotherapeutic setting: A phenomenological review.," *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training*, vol. 46, no. 1, p. 97, 2009.
- [25] R. Shechter, K. Baruch, M. Schwartz, and A. Rolls, "Touch gives new life: mechanosensation modulates spinal cord adult neurogenesis," *Molecular Psychiatry*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 342–352, 2011.
- [26] I. Morrison, "Ale meta-analysis reveals dissociable networks for affective and discriminative aspects of touch," *Human brain mapping*, vol. 37, no. 4, pp. 1308–1320, 2016.
- [27] H. Olausson, Y. Lamarre, H. Backlund, C. Morin, B. Wallin, G. Starck, S. Ekholm, I. Strigo, K. Worsley, Å. Vallbo, *et al.*, "Unmyelinated tactile afferents signal touch and project to insular cortex," *Nature neuroscience*, vol. 5, no. 9, pp. 900–904, 2002.

- [28] F. McGlone, J. Wessberg, and H. Olausson, "Discriminative and affective touch: sensing and feeling," *Neuron*, vol. 82, no. 4, pp. 737– 755, 2014.
- [29] E. H. Jönsson, K. Kotilahti, J. Heiskala, H. B. Wasling, H. Olausson, I. Croy, H. Mustaniemi, P. Hiltunen, J. J. Tuulari, N. M. Scheinin, *et al.*, "Affective and non-affective touch evoke differential brain responses in 2-month-old infants," *Neuroimage*, vol. 169, pp. 162–171, 2018.
- [30] S. Yohanan and K. E. MacLean, "The role of affective touch in human-robot interaction: Human intent and expectations in touching the haptic creature," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 163–180, 2012.
- [31] R. Andreasson, B. Alenljung, E. Billing, and R. Lowe, "Affective touch in human-robot interaction: conveying emotion to the nao robot," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 473–491, 2018.
- [32] G. Huisman, "Social touch technology: A survey of haptic technology for social touch," *IEEE transactions on haptics*, vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 391–408, 2017.
- [33] C. J. Willemse and J. B. Van Erp, "Social touch in human–robot interaction: robot-initiated touches can induce positive responses without extensive prior bonding," *International journal of social robotics*, vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 285–304, 2019.
- [34] M. Shiomi, H. Sumioka, K. Sakai, T. Funayama, and T. Minato, "Soto: An android platform with a masculine appearance for social touch interaction," in *Companion of the 2020 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, pp. 447–449, 2020.
- [35] M. Teyssier, G. Bailly, C. Pelachaud, and E. Lecolinet, "Conveying emotions through device-initiated touch," *IEEE Transactions on Affective Computing*, 2020.
- [36] T. Sawabe, S. Honda, W. Sato, T. Ishikura, M. Kanbara, S. Yoshikawa, Y. Fujimoto, and H. Kato, "Robot touch with speech boosts positive emotions," *Scientific Reports*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1–8, 2022.

- [37] E. H. Thompson and J. A. Hampton, "The effect of relationship status on communicating emotions through touch," *Cognition and emotion*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 295–306, 2011.
- [38] J. Chatel-Goldman, M. Congedo, C. Jutten, and J.-L. Schwartz, "Touch increases autonomic coupling between romantic partners," *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, vol. 8, p. 95, 2014.
- [39] M. von Mohr, L. P. Kirsch, and A. Fotopoulou, "The soothing function of touch: affective touch reduces feelings of social exclusion," *Scientific reports*, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 1–9, 2017.
- [40] J. B. Van Erp and A. Toet, "How to touch humans: Guidelines for social agents and robots that can touch," in 2013 Humaine Association Conference on Affective Computing and Intelligent Interaction, pp. 780–785, IEEE, 2013.
- [41] J. B. Van Erp and A. Toet, "Social touch in human–computer interaction," *Frontiers in digital humanities*, vol. 2, p. 2, 2015.
- [42] M. Shiomi, K. Shatani, T. Minato, and H. Ishiguro, "How should a robot react before people's touch?: Modeling a pre-touch reaction distance for a robot's face," *IEEE Robotics and Automation Letters*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 3773–3780, 2018.
- [43] D. F. Glas, T. Minato, C. T. Ishi, T. Kawahara, and H. Ishiguro, "Erica: The erato intelligent conversational android," in 2016 25th IEEE International Symposium on Robot and Human Interactive Communication (RO-MAN), pp. 22–29, IEEE, 2016.
- [44] K. A. Lindquist, J. K. MacCormack, and H. Shablack, "The role of language in emotion: Predictions from psychological constructionism," *Frontiers in psychology*, vol. 6, p. 444, 2015.
- [45] J. A. Russell, "A circumplex model of affect.," *Journal of personality and social psychology*, vol. 39, no. 6, p. 1161, 1980.
- [46] J. D. Fisher, M. Rytting, and R. Heslin, "Hands touching hands: Affective and evaluative effects of an interpersonal touch," *Sociometry*, vol. 39, no. 4, pp. 416–421, 1976.
- [47] J. F. Deethardt and D. G. Hines, "Tactile communication and personality differences," *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 143–156, 1983.

- [48] F. N. Willis Jr and R. A. Dodds, "Age, relationship, and touch initiation," *The Journal of social psychology*, vol. 138, no. 1, pp. 115–123, 1998.
- [49] J. W. Lee and L. K. Guerrero, "Types of touch in cross-sex relationships between coworkers: Perceptions of relational and emotional messages, inappropriateness, and sexual harassment," *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 197–220, 2001.
- [50] T. Field, "Touch for socioemotional and physical well-being: A review," *Developmental review*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 367–383, 2010.
- [51] M. J. Hertenstein, R. Holmes, M. McCullough, and D. Keltner, "The communication of emotion via touch.," *Emotion*, vol. 9, no. 4, p. 566, 2009.
- [52] C. O'Lynn and L. Krautscheid, "'how should i touch you?': a qualitative study of attitudes on intimate touch in nursing care," *AJN The American Journal of Nursing*, vol. 111, no. 3, pp. 24–31, 2011.
- [53] B. K. Jakubiak and B. C. Feeney, "Interpersonal touch as a resource to facilitate positive personal and relational outcomes during stress discussions," *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, vol. 36, no. 9, pp. 2918–2936, 2019.
- [54] P. Ekman, "An argument for basic emotions," *Cognition & emotion*, vol. 6, no. 3-4, pp. 169–200, 1992.
- [55] P. Ekman, "Facial expression and emotion.," *American psychologist*, vol. 48, no. 4, p. 384, 1993.
- [56] R. S. Lazarus and R. S. Lazarus, *Emotion and adaptation*. Oxford University Press on Demand, 1991.
- [57] M. J. Hertenstein, D. Keltner, B. App, B. A. Bulleit, and A. R. Jaskolka, "Touch communicates distinct emotions.," *Emotion*, vol. 6, no. 3, p. 528, 2006.
- [58] I. Gordon, A. C. Voos, R. H. Bennett, D. Z. Bolling, K. A. Pelphrey, and M. D. Kaiser, "Brain mechanisms for processing affective touch," *Human Brain Mapping*, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 914–922, 2013.
- [59] C. McCabe, E. T. Rolls, A. Bilderbeck, and F. McGlone, "Cognitive influences on the affective representation of touch and the sight

of touch in the human brain," *Social cognitive and affective neuroscience*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 97–108, 2008.

- [60] J. J. Li, W. Ju, and B. Reeves, "Touching a mechanical body: tactile contact with body parts of a humanoid robot is physiologically arousing," *Journal of Human-Robot Interaction*, vol. 6, no. 3, pp. 118–130, 2017.
- [61] Y. Yamashita, H. Ishihara, T. Ikeda, and M. Asada, "Appearance of a robot influences causal relationship between touch sensation and the personality impression," in *Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Human Agent Interaction*, pp. 457–461, ACM, 2017.
- [62] R. Lowe, R. Andreasson, B. Alenljung, A. Lund, and E. Billing, "Designing for a wearable affective interface for the nao robot: a study of emotion conveyance by touch," *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction*, vol. 2, no. 1, p. 2, 2018.
- [63] B. Alenljung, R. Andreasson, R. Lowe, E. Billing, and J. Lindblom, "Conveying emotions by touch to the nao robot: A user experience perspective," *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction*, vol. 2, no. 4, p. 82, 2018.
- [64] A. Ree, L. M. Mayo, S. Leknes, and U. Sailer, "Touch targeting ctactile afferent fibers has a unique physiological pattern: a combined electrodermal and facial electromyography study," *Biological psychology*, vol. 140, pp. 55–63, 2019.
- [65] L. M. Mayo, J. Lindé, H. Olausson, and M. Heilig, "Putting a good face on touch: Facial expression reflects the affective valence of caress-like touch across modalities," *Biological psychology*, vol. 137, pp. 83–90, 2018.
- [66] I. Croy, I. Sehlstedt, H. B. Wasling, R. Ackerley, and H. Olausson, "Gentle touch perception: From early childhood to adolescence," *Developmental cognitive neuroscience*, vol. 35, pp. 81–86, 2019.
- [67] D. Roberson, L. Damjanovic, and M. Kikutani, "Show and tell: The role of language in categorizing facial expression of emotion," *Emotion Review*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 255–260, 2010.
- [68] D. Cameron, A. Millings, S. Fernando, E. C. Collins, R. Moore, A. Sharkey, V. Evers, and T. Prescott, "The effects of robot facial emotional expressions and gender on child-robot interaction in a field study," *Connection Science*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 343–361, 2018.

- [69] I. Leite, A. Pereira, S. Mascarenhas, C. Martinho, R. Prada, and A. Paiva, "The influence of empathy in human–robot relations," *International journal of human-computer studies*, vol. 71, no. 3, pp. 250–260, 2013.
- [70] M. Tielman, M. Neerincx, J.-J. Meyer, and R. Looije, "Adaptive emotional expression in robot-child interaction," in *Proceedings of the* 2014 ACM/IEEE international conference on Human-robot interaction, pp. 407–414, ACM, 2014.
- [71] S. Rossi, F. Ferland, and A. Tapus, "User profiling and behavioral adaptation for hri: a survey," *Pattern Recognition Letters*, vol. 99, pp. 3–12, 2017.
- [72] I. Leite, C. Martinho, and A. Paiva, "Social robots for long-term interaction: a survey," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 291–308, 2013.
- [73] T. Fong, I. Nourbakhsh, and K. Dautenhahn, "A survey of socially interactive robots," *Robotics and autonomous systems*, vol. 42, no. 3-4, pp. 143–166, 2003.
- [74] T. Kanda, R. Sato, N. Saiwaki, and H. Ishiguro, "A two-month field trial in an elementary school for long-term human–robot interaction," *IEEE Transactions on robotics*, vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 962–971, 2007.
- [75] T. Kanda, M. Shiomi, Z. Miyashita, H. Ishiguro, and N. Hagita, "A communication robot in a shopping mall," *IEEE Transactions on Robotics*, vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 897–913, 2010.
- [76] J. T. Suvilehto, E. Glerean, R. I. Dunbar, R. Hari, and L. Nummenmaa, "Topography of social touching depends on emotional bonds between humans," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 112, no. 45, pp. 13811–13816, 2015.
- [77] T. W. Bickmore, R. Fernando, L. Ring, and D. Schulman, "Empathic touch by relational agents," *IEEE Transactions on Affective Computing*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 60–71, 2010.
- [78] M. Saerbeck and C. Bartneck, "Perception of affect elicited by robot motion," in *Proceedings of the 5th ACM/IEEE international conference on Human-robot interaction*, pp. 53–60, IEEE Press, 2010.

- [79] H. IJzerman, M. Gallucci, W. T. Pouw, S. C. Weißgerber, N. J. Van Doesum, and K. D. Williams, "Cold-blooded loneliness: Social exclusion leads to lower skin temperatures," *Acta psychologica*, vol. 140, no. 3, pp. 283–288, 2012.
- [80] J. N. Bailenson, N. Yee, S. Brave, D. Merget, and D. Koslow, "Virtual interpersonal touch: expressing and recognizing emotions through haptic devices," *Human–Computer Interaction*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 325–353, 2007.
- [81] A. Gallace and C. Spence, "The science of interpersonal touch: an overview," *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 246–259, 2010.
- [82] B. A. Martin, "A stranger's touch: Effects of accidental interpersonal touch on consumer evaluations and shopping time," *Journal of Consumer Research*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 174–184, 2011.
- [83] T. Hirano, M. Shiomi, T. Iio, M. Kimoto, I. Tanev, K. Shimohara, and N. Hagita, "How do communication cues change impressions of human–robot touch interaction?," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 21–31, 2018.
- [84] T. Kanda, H. Ishiguro, T. Ono, M. Imai, and R. Nakatsu, "Development and evaluation of an interactive humanoid robot" robovie"," in *Proceedings 2002 IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation (Cat. No. 02CH37292)*, vol. 2, pp. 1848–1855, IEEE, 2002.
- [85] H. Sumioka, A. Nakae, R. Kanai, and H. Ishiguro, "Huggable communication medium decreases cortisol levels," *Scientific reports*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1–6, 2013.
- [86] M. Shiomi and N. Hagita, "Audio-visual stimuli change not only robot's hug impressions but also its stress-buffering effects," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 469–476, 2021.
- [87] M. Shiomi, A. Nakata, M. Kanbara, and N. Hagita, "A robot that encourages self-disclosure by hug," in *International Conference on Social Robotics*, pp. 324–333, Springer, 2017.
- [88] S. Safdar, W. Friedlmeier, D. Matsumoto, S. H. Yoo, C. T. Kwantes, H. Kakai, and E. Shigemasu, "Variations of emotional display rules within and across cultures: A comparison between canada, usa, and

japan.," Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science/Revue canadienne des sciences du comportement, vol. 41, no. 1, p. 1, 2009.

- [89] J.-J. Cabibihan and S. S. Chauhan, "Physiological responses to affective tele-touch during induced emotional stimuli," *IEEE Transactions* on Affective Computing, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 108–118, 2015.
- [90] C. J. Willemse, D. K. Heylen, and J. B. van Erp, "Communication via warm haptic interfaces does not increase social warmth," *Journal* on multimodal user interfaces, vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 329–344, 2018.
- [91] C. J. Willemse, A. Toet, and J. B. van Erp, "Affective and behavioral responses to robot-initiated social touch: toward understanding the opportunities and limitations of physical contact in human–robot interaction," *Frontiers in ICT*, vol. 4, p. 12, 2017.
- [92] A. Tokaji, "Research for determinant factors and features of emotional responses of "kandoh" (the state of being emotionally moved)," *Japanese Psychological Research*, vol. 45, no. 4, pp. 235–249, 2003.
- [93] H. Kawamichi, R. Kitada, K. Yoshihara, H. K. Takahashi, and N. Sadato, "Interpersonal touch suppresses visual processing of aversive stimuli," *Frontiers in human neuroscience*, vol. 9, p. 164, 2015.
- [94] T. Takada and S. Yuwaka, "Persistence of emotions experimentally elicited by watching films," *Bull. Tokai Gakuen Univ*, vol. 25, pp. 31–41, 2020.
- [95] M. Mather and M. R. Knight, "Angry faces get noticed quickly: Threat detection is not impaired among older adults," *The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, vol. 61, no. 1, pp. P54–P57, 2006.
- [96] E. Fox, L. Griggs, and E. Mouchlianitis, "The detection of fearrelevant stimuli: Are guns noticed as quickly as snakes?," *Emotion*, vol. 7, no. 4, p. 691, 2007.
- [97] W. B. Cannon, "Bodily changes in pain, hunger, fear, and rage, ed2," *Boston, CH Branford*, pp. 20–36, 1953.
- [98] W. Wang and Q. He, "A survey on emotional semantic image retrieval," in 2008 15th IEEE International Conference on Image Processing, pp. 117–120, IEEE, 2008.

- [99] S. Wang and Q. Ji, "Video affective content analysis: a survey of state-of-the-art methods," *IEEE Transactions on Affective Computing*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 410–430, 2015.
- [100] T. Hashimoto, S. Hitramatsu, T. Tsuji, and H. Kobayashi, "Development of the face robot saya for rich facial expressions," in 2006 SICE-ICASE International Joint Conference, pp. 5423–5428, IEEE, 2006.
- [101] A. S. Ghazali, J. Ham, E. I. Barakova, and P. Markopoulos, "Effects of robot facial characteristics and gender in persuasive human-robot interaction," *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, vol. 5, p. 73, 2018.
- [102] S. Yagi, N. Ise, S. Yu, Y. Nakata, Y. Nakamura, and H. Ishiguro, "Perception of emotional gait-like motion of mobile humanoid robot using vertical oscillation," in *Companion of the 2020 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, pp. 529–531, 2020.
- [103] G. Venture and D. Kulić, "Robot expressive motions: a survey of generation and evaluation methods," ACM Transactions on Human-Robot Interaction (THRI), vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 1–17, 2019.
- [104] A. Lim, T. Ogata, and H. G. Okuno, "Towards expressive musical robots: a cross-modal framework for emotional gesture, voice and music," *EURASIP Journal on Audio, Speech, and Music Processing*, vol. 2012, no. 1, pp. 1–12, 2012.
- [105] M. Timmers *et al.*, *Sex differences in emotion expression*. Kurt Lewin Instituut, 2000.
- [106] L. R. Brody, G. S. Lovas, and D. H. Hay, "Gender differences in anger and fear as a function of situational context," *Sex Roles*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 47–78, 1995.
- [107] M. Timmers, A. H. Fischer, and A. S. Manstead, "Gender differences in motives for regulating emotions," *Personality and social psychol*ogy bulletin, vol. 24, no. 9, pp. 974–985, 1998.
- [108] D. Sakamoto and H. Ishiguro, "Geminoid: Remote-controlled android system for studying human presence," *Kansei Engineering International*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 3–9, 2009.

- [109] Y. Kondo, K. Takemura, J. Takamatsu, and T. Ogasawara, "A gesturecentric android system for multi-party human-robot interaction," *Journal of Human-Robot Interaction*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 133–151, 2013.
- [110] W. D. Criddle, "The physical presence of other individuals as a factor in social facilitation," *Psychonomic Science*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 229– 230, 1971.
- [111] Y. Qi, M. J. Herrmann, L. Bell, A. Fackler, S. Han, J. Deckert, and G. Hein, "The mere physical presence of another person reduces human autonomic responses to aversive sounds," *Proceedings of the Royal Society B*, vol. 287, no. 1919, p. 20192241, 2020.
- [112] A. Azhari, M. Lim, A. Bizzego, G. Gabrieli, M. H. Bornstein, and G. Esposito, "Physical presence of spouse enhances brain-to-brain synchrony in co-parenting couples," *Scientific reports*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1–11, 2020.
- [113] C. Boletsis, "The new era of virtual reality locomotion: A systematic literature review of techniques and a proposed typology," *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction*, vol. 1, no. 4, p. 24, 2017.
- [114] E. Parker and M. Saker, "Art museums and the incorporation of virtual reality: Examining the impact of vr on spatial and social norms," *Convergence*, vol. 26, no. 5-6, pp. 1159–1173, 2020.
- [115] R. Amram, I. Ravreby, N. Trainin, and Y. Yeshurun, "Fear of being near: Fear supersedes sociability when interacting amid a pandemic," *Personality and Individual Differences*, vol. 187, p. 111404, 2022.
- [116] H. Parish, "The absence of presence and the presence of absence: Social distancing, sacraments, and the virtual religious community during the covid-19 pandemic," *Religions*, vol. 11, no. 6, p. 276, 2020.
- [117] A. Eiben, "Real-world robot evolution: Why would it (not) work?," *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, p. 243, 2021.
- [118] J. Li, "The benefit of being physically present: A survey of experimental works comparing copresent robots, telepresent robots and virtual agents," *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, vol. 77, pp. 23–37, 2015.

- [119] A. S. Nittala, A. Withana, N. Pourjafarian, and J. Steimle, "Multitouch skin: A thin and flexible multi-touch sensor for on-skin input," in *Proceedings of the 2018 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, pp. 1–12, 2018.
- [120] A. Padmanabha, F. Ebert, S. Tian, R. Calandra, C. Finn, and S. Levine, "Omnitact: A multi-directional high-resolution touch sensor," in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation (ICRA), pp. 618–624, IEEE, 2020.
- [121] S. Chun, Y. Kim, H. Jung, and W. Park, "A flexible graphene touch sensor in the general human touch range," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 105, no. 4, p. 041907, 2014.
- [122] A. D. Wilson, "Using a depth camera as a touch sensor," in ACM international conference on interactive tabletops and surfaces, pp. 69– 72, 2010.
- [123] A. Poeppel, A. Hoffmann, M. Siehler, and W. Reif, "Robust distance estimation of capacitive proximity sensors in hri using neural networks," in 2020 Fourth IEEE International Conference on Robotic Computing (IRC), pp. 344–351, IEEE, 2020.
- [124] S. J. Moon, J. Kim, H. Yim, Y. Kim, and H. R. Choi, "Real-time obstacle avoidance using dual-type proximity sensor for safe humanrobot interaction," *IEEE Robotics and Automation Letters*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 8021–8028, 2021.